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        1                         THE CHAIRMAN:   Everybody is quiet, 
 
        2                so I don't need to use a gavel tonight. 
 
        3                They must be ready to go.  I'm going to call 
 
        4                this meeting to order. 
 
        5                         This is a public hearing on 
 
        6                Resolutions 46 and 47.  The first thing I 
 
        7                want to do is ask the clerk to announce the 
 
        8                fire exits, to be followed by a roll call. 
 
        9                         THE CLERK:   The fire exit 
 
       10                announcement is located to my left where I'm 
 
       11                now indicating (indicating).  In case of a 
 
       12                fire, you will be notified by the ringing of 
 
       13                an alarm.  Please move in a calm and orderly 
 
       14                fashion. 
 
       15                         Mr. Materese. 
 
       16                         MR. MATERESE:   Present. 
 
       17                         THE CLERK:   Mr. Keibel. 
 
       18                         MR. KEIBEL:   Here. 
 
       19                         THE CLERK:   Mr. Sanfilippo. 
 
       20                Absent. 
 
       21                         Mr. Moran. 
 
       22                         MR. MORAN:   Present. 
 
       23                         THE CLERK:   Ms. Messina. 
 
       24                         MS. MESSINA:   Present. 
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        1                         THE CLERK:   Mr. Whalen. 
 
        2                         MR. WHALEN:   Here. 
 
        3                         THE CLERK:   Mr. Nirchi. 
 
        4                         MR. NIRCHI:   Here. 
 
        5                         THE CLERK:   Mr. LaBare.  Absent. 
 
        6                         Mr. Pasquale.  Absent. 
 
        7                         Mr. Howard. 
 
        8                         MR. HOWARD:   Here. 
 
        9                         THE CLERK:   Mr. Merrill. 
 
       10                         MR. MERRILL:   Here. 
 
       11                         THE CLERK:   Mr. Garner. 
 
       12                         MR. GARNER:   Here. 
 
       13                         THE CLERK:   Mr. Hutchings. 
 
       14                         MR. HUTCHINGS:   Present. 
 
       15                         THE CLERK:   Mr. Diffendorf. 
 
       16                         MR. DIFFENDORF:   Here. 
 
       17                         THE CLERK:   Mr. Marinich. 
 
       18                         MR. MARINICH:  Here. 
 
       19                         THE CLERK:   Mr. Herz. 
 
       20                         MR. HERZ:   Present. 
 
       21                         THE CLERK:   Ms. Buchta. 
 
       22                         MS. BUCHTA:   Present. 
 
       23                         THE CLERK:   Mr. Klipsch. 
 
       24                         MR. KLIPSCH:   Present. 
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        1                         THE CLERK:   Mr. Reynolds. 
 
        2                         MR. REYNOLDS:   Present. 
 
        3                         THE CLERK:   Sixteen present, three 
 
        4                absent. 
 
        5                         THE CHAIRMAN:   Next, I'm going to 
 
        6                ask the clerk to read the notice of public 
 
        7                hearing. 
 
        8                         THE CLERK:   The notice of public 
 
        9                hearing was published in THE PRESS & SUN 
 
       10                BULLETIN on Friday, July 16, 2010, and 
 
       11                reads:  Please take notice that a public 
 
       12                hearing will be heard regarding the approval 
 
       13                and adoption of Resolution 46 -- 
 
       14                         A SPEAKER:   We can't hear. 
 
       15                         A SPEAKER:   Could you speak into 
 
       16                the mike. 
 
       17                         THE CLERK:   I do have the mike on. 
 
       18                Is that better? 
 
       19                         -- 46, resolution designating the 
 
       20                Broome County Legislature as lead agency 
 
       21                with respect to the lease of oil and gas 
 
       22                mineral rights on Broome County real 
 
       23                property, and rendering a negative 
 
       24                declaration. 
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        1                         47, resolution authorizing a lease 
 
        2                agreement with Inflection Energy, LLC, for 
 
        3                oil and natural gas rights on county 
 
        4                property. 
 
        5                         The public hearing will be held on 
 
        6                Monday, July 19, 2010, from 5:00 PM to 6:30 
 
        7                PM in the Broome County Legislative 
 
        8                chambers, sixth floor, Edwin L. Crawford 
 
        9                County Office Building, Government Plaza, 
 
       10                60 Hawley Street, Binghamton, New York. 
 
       11                         A copy of the proposed resolution 
 
       12                are available for inspection in the Office 
 
       13                of the Clerk of the Legislature, and on the 
 
       14                website at 
 
       15                HTTP/www.gobroomecounty.com/legis, July 22, 
 
       16                section, documents.  Eric S. Denk, clerk, 
 
       17                Broome County Legislature, dated July 15, 
 
       18                2010. 
 
       19                         THE CHAIRMAN:   Thank you. 
 
       20                         Next, I'm going to ask the clerk to 
 
       21                read the resolutions in question that are 
 
       22                the subject to this hearing into the record 
 
       23                and they should be entered in the record 
 
       24                along with the attachments, which include 
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        1                the full resolutions and the attached 
 
        2                thereto. 
 
        3                         THE CLERK:   46 is a resolution -- 
 
        4                         A SPEAKER:   Can't hear you. 
 
        5                         THE CLERK:   46 is a resolution 
 
        6                designating the Broome County Legislature as 
 
        7                lead agency with respect to the lease of oil 
 
        8                and gas mineral rights on Broome County real 
 
        9                property and rendering a negative 
 
       10                declaration. 
 
       11                         47 is a resolution authorizing 
 
       12                lease agreements with Inflection Energy, 
 
       13                LLC, for oil and gas rights on county 
 
       14                property. 
 
       15                         THE CHAIRMAN:   Those will be 
 
       16                entered into the record. 
 
       17                         Sign-in sheets are at the entrance. 
 
       18                Please sign in if you're going to make a 
 
       19                comment.  I have two sets of sign-in sheets. 
 
       20                If there's additional speakers that want to 
 
       21                sign in, there should be available sheets. 
 
       22                         One sheet is for those that want to 
 
       23                speak in favor.  Another sheet is for those 
 
       24                who wish to speak against the proposed 
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        1                resolutions. 
 
        2                         This is a public hearing to hear 
 
        3                your comments regarding Resolutions 46 and 
 
        4                47.  Please confine the comments to these 
 
        5                matters.  The meeting is not going to be a 
 
        6                debate on whether horizontal drilling should 
 
        7                be allowed in New York State.  The county 
 
        8                will not be making that decision, the state 
 
        9                will. 
 
       10                         Speakers are going to be limited to 
 
       11                a certain period of time.  We set aside two 
 
       12                hours for the meeting.  We started 15 
 
       13                minutes late.  We will conclude at 
 
       14                approximately 7:15.  Initially, I had said 
 
       15                five minutes per speaker.  A number of you 
 
       16                that have come today have requested that we 
 
       17                reduce to three minutes to allow for more 
 
       18                speakers.  With three minutes, that will 
 
       19                allow approximately 40 people to speak.  Can 
 
       20                I have a show of hands from those that would 
 
       21                prefer to have shorter comments and more 
 
       22                people allowed to make comments. 
 
       23                         A SPEAKER:   Shorter than three 
 
       24                minutes? 
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        1                         THE CHAIRMAN:   Confirming now.  We 
 
        2                just reduced it from five minutes to three 
 
        3                minutes.  That will allow more people to 
 
        4                speak. 
 
        5                         A SPEAKER:   What about the people 
 
        6                that have already prepared their statements? 
 
        7                         THE CHAIRMAN:   Well -- 
 
        8                         A SPEAKER:   That's arbitrary. 
 
        9                         THE CHAIRMAN:   Thank you.  So, how 
 
       10                about a show of hands for those that want to 
 
       11                keep to it five minutes. 
 
       12                         All right.  We will limit it to 
 
       13                three minutes. 
 
       14                         Please do not make personal 
 
       15                comments directed at county officials. 
 
       16                         We have made every attempt to 
 
       17                accommodate the public today.  In addition 
 
       18                to these chambers, two overflows areas have 
 
       19                been made available for citizens, members of 
 
       20                the public.  So, we have accommodated 
 
       21                approximately 200 people today. 
 
       22                         If time runs out and you're unable 
 
       23                to speak, you can submit your comments by 
 
       24                e-mail to the legislative assistant, Chris 
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        1                Marion, at cmarion@co.broome.ny.us.  The 
 
        2                comments will be made part of the record. 
 
        3                Written comments should be submitted by the 
 
        4                end of business on Wednesday.  If you have 
 
        5                questions to submit, you can do this either 
 
        6                via e-mail or via fax.  Our fax number is 
 
        7                778-8869. 
 
        8                         Before we begin with public 
 
        9                comments, the county attorney's here to give 
 
       10                a short presentation describing the proposed 
 
       11                lease and show the properties that would be 
 
       12                affected.  So, at this time I would turn it 
 
       13                over to the County Attorney, Mr. Sluzar. 
 
       14                         MR. SLUZAR:   Thank you, 
 
       15                Mr. Chairman.  I'm not going to be to able 
 
       16                to bend down to the microphone, so I'll try 
 
       17                to talk loud enough for everybody to hear. 
 
       18                I'm just going to talk briefly about 
 
       19                Resolution 47, which is a resolution 
 
       20                authorizing -- 
 
       21                         A SPEAKER:   We can't hear you over 
 
       22                in the overflow room if you're not talking 
 
       23                into a mike. 
 
       24                         A SPEAKER:   You can use this mike 
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        1                over here. 
 
        2                         MR. SLUZAR:   I'll be glad to use 
 
        3                that over there. 
 
        4                         THE CHAIRMAN:   The County Attorney 
 
        5                will move so everybody in the overflow area 
 
        6                can hear him.  Thank you for pointing that 
 
        7                out. 
 
        8                         MR. SLUZAR:   I'm sorry that you 
 
        9                couldn't hear me, but I could certainly hear 
 
       10                you when you started screaming at me.  So, I 
 
       11                hope we don't do any more of that. 
 
       12                         I'm simply going to speak about 
 
       13                Resolution number 47.  I'm simply here to 
 
       14                describe the aspects of Resolution 47, which 
 
       15                is a resolution authorizing the proposed 
 
       16                lease. 
 
       17                         It's a resolution authorizing a 
 
       18                lease between a land owner, Broome County, 
 
       19                and a proposed natural gas developer, 
 
       20                Inflection Energy.  It is not a resolution 
 
       21                about whether or not there will be natural 
 
       22                gas development in Broome County.  That 
 
       23                decision is being made by other parties. 
 
       24                         For example, that decision is being 
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        1                made by New York State DEC, and that 
 
        2                decision is also being made by other 
 
        3                landowners in Broome County.  And that's why 
 
        4                we have some of the maps up front where 
 
        5                Mr. Marion is. 
 
        6                         That first map you see is acreage 
 
        7                that is already leased to natural gas 
 
        8                companies in Broome County since 2003. 
 
        9                That's as of records in the Broome County 
 
       10                Clerk's Office.  That represents over 85,000 
 
       11                acres.  And, as a matter of fact, in the 
 
       12                lower left-hand corner is a -- you can't see 
 
       13                it on this particular map, but there is a 
 
       14                natural gas well that was developed in the 
 
       15                last several years.  So, the decision is 
 
       16                being made partly by New York State DEC and 
 
       17                those property owners.  Can you flip it, 
 
       18                please. 
 
       19                         That just is the approximate 55 to 
 
       20                5,600 acres of county property in the light 
 
       21                purple.  Because of the scale of the map, 
 
       22                it's not possible to show every small 
 
       23                parcel, but it gives you an idea.  Just like 
 
       24                the first map couldn't show every small 
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        1                parcel because of the scale.  Chris, then 
 
        2                the last map, please. 
 
        3                         That just shows the two maps 
 
        4                overlaid on one another.  The dark purple is 
 
        5                land that's already leased to other 
 
        6                landowners in Broome County, and the light 
 
        7                purple is Broome County land that would be 
 
        8                the subject to this lease, if it's 
 
        9                authorized by this legislature. 
 
       10                         I'm just going to briefly describe 
 
       11                the lease very, very quickly.  Of course, 
 
       12                anybody can refer to the resolution which, 
 
       13                as the chairman said, is already on file. 
 
       14                The resolution and the proposal lease calls 
 
       15                for a bonus of $3,000 per acre.  That $3,000 
 
       16                is not contingent upon New York State DEC 
 
       17                doing anything.  Essentially it would be 
 
       18                paid by the company 90 days following 
 
       19                execution of the lease.  It would hold for a 
 
       20                five-year term.  And then the lease calls 
 
       21                for a second 3,000 option to extend for an 
 
       22                additional three years, not necessarily on 
 
       23                all land, but nonproducing land and land 
 
       24                that the company wishes to extend the term 
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        1                on. 
 
        2                         The property that it would apply to 
 
        3                you've already seen on the map.  And one of 
 
        4                the comments that the county, not just 
 
        5                myself but many of the legislators have 
 
        6                received, is that the bonus payment is not 
 
        7                enough.  The only thing I would like to 
 
        8                state on that, I realize this is an 
 
        9                emotional issue, but the only thing I would 
 
       10                like to state on that is, everybody in the 
 
       11                county understands that all that property 
 
       12                represents some acreage with good geological 
 
       13                markers and some acreage without great 
 
       14                geological markers.  And this particular 
 
       15                resolution applies to all that county 
 
       16                property, the good property as well as the 
 
       17                property that doesn't hold as much natural 
 
       18                gas. 
 
       19                         In addition, it also applies to 
 
       20                property such as parks and watersheds, and 
 
       21                the resolution states specifically that no 
 
       22                surface operations can be conducted on the 
 
       23                parks and watersheds.  One of the comments 
 
       24                that I received, questions I've received is, 
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        1                well, if you can't drill on the parks and 
 
        2                watersheds, can you conduct other operations 
 
        3                like compressor stations, staging areas, et 
 
        4                cetera.  The answer is no, no surface 
 
        5                operations, whether it be drilling, 
 
        6                compressor stations or whatever. 
 
        7                         It calls for a royalty of 20 
 
        8                percent.  It also calls for an environmental 
 
        9                monitor.  During the past several years, one 
 
       10                of the comments that the administration has 
 
       11                received many, many times from legislators 
 
       12                and members of the public is this:  We 
 
       13                believe that New York State DEC is doing a 
 
       14                good job and that they will come up with 
 
       15                very, very strong restrictions.  What we are 
 
       16                concerned about is how those restrictions 
 
       17                and regulations are going to be enforced. 
 
       18                         So, that's something that I 
 
       19                discussed for a long time with this 
 
       20                particular company, and the resolution 
 
       21                authorizes an environmental monitor to 
 
       22                address that situation.  Essentially, a 
 
       23                monitor will be paid for by the company but 
 
       24                hired by Broome County and report to Broome 
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        1                County, and the monitor will help the county 
 
        2                ensure that not just DEC regulations are 
 
        3                followed, but also that lease covenants are 
 
        4                followed. 
 
        5                         And, in addition, the lease calls, 
 
        6                or I should say Inflection Energy, proposes 
 
        7                an energy corridor.  One person pointed out 
 
        8                to me that that wasn't necessary a definite, 
 
        9                and you're absolutely right.  That's a 
 
       10                potential development.  What we are trying 
 
       11                to do is spark economic development, and an 
 
       12                energy corridor, which will help transport 
 
       13                wastewater for treatment has a potential to 
 
       14                do that. 
 
       15                         Those are the comments I wanted to 
 
       16                make.  Mr. Chairman. 
 
       17                         THE CHAIRMAN:   All right.  Thank 
 
       18                you, Mr. Sluzar. 
 
       19                         We will start right in.  So, it's a 
 
       20                little after 5:30.  We will start right in 
 
       21                with speakers.  The first speaker is Roy 
 
       22                Lackner from Binghamton. 
 
       23                         A SPEAKER:   Hi.  Good evening, 
 
       24                ladies and gentlemen and good evening 
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        1                partners from the union.  I wish that we 
 
        2                were talking about green jobs here and not a 
 
        3                dying fossil fuel industry, which we need to 
 
        4                let go. 
 
        5                         Binghamton's sitting at the 
 
        6                crossroads.  We need to reenergize our rail 
 
        7                infrastructure.  We have so many things 
 
        8                going, number one is our water.  First, let 
 
        9                me cut to the chase because money's what 
 
       10                everybody listens to.  So, listen to this. 
 
       11                         Besides the fate of future 
 
       12                generations, our health, safety and 
 
       13                inalienable rights to clean air and water, 
 
       14                nature bounds, fish and game, as well as 
 
       15                peace and quiet, consider these numbers 
 
       16                compiled by the United States General 
 
       17                Accountings Office, which is called the 
 
       18                government take, i.e., a combination of 
 
       19                royalties, bonuses and corporate taxes and 
 
       20                special fees collected, as by other states 
 
       21                and other countries for the oil and gas 
 
       22                corporations. 
 
       23                         Wyoming, 52 percent.  Texas, 53 
 
       24                percent.  Oklahoma, 53 percent.  Louisiana, 
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        1                57 percent.  Alaska, 63 percent.  Australia, 
 
        2                61 percent.  I could go on.  I'll pass these 
 
        3                out to the legislators.  The United States' 
 
        4                take is a pathetic 37 to 50 percent. 
 
        5                         When Penn State's Terry Engelder 
 
        6                told international investors the size and 
 
        7                extent of the Marcellus Shale, the gas 
 
        8                corporations sent out their private army of 
 
        9                land men and women to acquire the mineral 
 
       10                rights to their new prize, or as they call 
 
       11                it, play. 
 
       12                         The bamboozling had begun.  First, 
 
       13                they took advantage of struggling farm 
 
       14                families offering pennies on the dollar for 
 
       15                their mineral rights.  5, then 10, then $25 
 
       16                an acre, which was offered with a minimal 
 
       17                royalty by law, 12.5 percent through an 
 
       18                1880s law.  Soon hundreds of dollars per 
 
       19                acre were offered with 15 percent royalty 
 
       20                and a feeding frenzy was in full motion, 
 
       21                with attorneys even getting in on the act 
 
       22                with their own percentages of the real 
 
       23                landowner's mineral rights -- royalties. 
 
       24                         The groundwork for this was well 
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        1                laid in New York and Pennsylvania with both 
 
        2                legislatures.  This curtailed the ability of 
 
        3                landowners or coalitions to negotiate for 
 
        4                what was really at stake through the threat 
 
        5                of forced pooling, compulsory integration, 
 
        6                and the changing in spacing units. 
 
        7                         At the federal level, a complete 
 
        8                hands-off of this industry's regulation, 
 
        9                compliments of our then vice-president, we 
 
       10                all know who that was.  The 2005 Energy 
 
       11                Policy Act exempting the oil and gas 
 
       12                industry from compliance with the most basic 
 
       13                of laws, the Clean Air Act, the Clean Water 
 
       14                Act, the Safe Drinking Water Act, the 
 
       15                Community Right-to-Know and Property and 
 
       16                Liability Acts.  You, the landowners, will 
 
       17                be liable.  You, the county, will be held 
 
       18                liable. 
 
       19                         Meanwhile, in Texas and Louisiana, 
 
       20                consider these numbers, then the paltry 
 
       21                2,400 that they're offering us for the 
 
       22                thickest part of the Shale, one which they 
 
       23                will exploit in five different frackings. 
 
       24                First, a 50-foot, then to 100, then to 150, 
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        1                they're going to frack this area five times 
 
        2                in successive layers. 
 
        3                         But listen to what they were paying 
 
        4                to smaller, less desirable land than the 
 
        5                Marcellus.  In Louisiana, Chesapeake, XTO 
 
        6                and others of the high-grade activity, 
 
        7                bonuses have reached 32,000 an acre, 25 
 
        8                percent royalty.  The Dallas-Ft. Worth 
 
        9                Airport, 25,000 an acre, 25 percent royalty. 
 
       10                XTO is still paying 13,250 an acre and up to 
 
       11                22,500 an acre for bonuses in Tarrant 
 
       12                County, Texas.  Ft. Worth offers, to date, 
 
       13                were 17,000 to 20,000 an acre with gas 
 
       14                companies admitting among themselves that 
 
       15                they were willing to go to 27,000 an acre 
 
       16                and 25 percent royalties.  The average 
 
       17                Louisiana lease is approximately 13,400 in 
 
       18                the Fayetteville Shale.  A 25 percent 
 
       19                royalty at one point was paid by Chesapeake 
 
       20                and in one Louisiana parish, Chesapeake paid 
 
       21                39,000 an acre. 
 
       22                         On their own ledger books, they 
 
       23                consider one acre of Marcellus to be worth 
 
       24                33,000 to 50,000 an acre.  They are here 
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        1                robbing us, fleecing us.  We need to stand 
 
        2                up to this.  This is pathetic.  People began 
 
        3                to realize they were being targeted by 
 
        4                fleece hounds, prospectors looking to buy at 
 
        5                minimal lease for the quick flip at big 
 
        6                profits. 
 
        7                         We already saw XTO do that when 
 
        8                they flipped their property to Exxon.  We've 
 
        9                already seen Atlas Energy flip its property 
 
       10                to Shell.  I've already seen on one of the 
 
       11                tree farms that I manage, the landowners 
 
       12                there watch their leases get flipped from 
 
       13                Chesapeake to Hess.  Hopefully, the Delaware 
 
       14                River Commission will hold that at bay, and 
 
       15                if we use our common sense, will protect our 
 
       16                water to allow our farmers and landowners to 
 
       17                water royalties instead of this pathetic gas 
 
       18                royalty. 
 
       19                         THE CHAIRMAN:   That's time, 
 
       20                Mr. Lackner.  Thank you. 
 
       21                         A SPEAKER:   There's no need to 
 
       22                fear scaring the profiteers away.  All the 
 
       23                money in the world will never replace what 
 
       24                we already have and must protect.  The 
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        1                nation's headwaters cannot be bought.  They 
 
        2                must be protected at all costs.  We don't 
 
        3                have to destroy all the resources -- 
 
        4                         THE CHAIRMAN:   That's time. 
 
        5                         A SPEAKER:   -- all the resources 
 
        6                to get to one. 
 
        7                         THE CHAIRMAN:   Thank you. 
 
        8                         Next, we have Mr. Rob Wedlake. 
 
        9                         Mr. Wedlake is not here.  We will 
 
       10                go to Lois Dilworth next. 
 
       11                         A SPEAKER:  Thank you, 
 
       12                Mr. Chairman.  Thank you, legislators. 
 
       13                         I'm the town supervisor for the 
 
       14                Town of Barker, and I need to tell you right 
 
       15                up front, I support gas drilling in Broome 
 
       16                County.  However, I believe that Broome 
 
       17                County is in financial panic mode and, as 
 
       18                far as this lease opportunity is concerned, 
 
       19                do you want to be married to this company 
 
       20                for an indeterminant number of years?  Don't 
 
       21                cater to deadlines. 
 
       22                         But my primary concern today is the 
 
       23                four legislators who are not permitted to 
 
       24                address this issue.  If you live in the Town 
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        1                of -- if you live in Vestal, the Town of 
 
        2                Binghamton, Conklin, Kirkwood, Windsor, 
 
        3                Colesville, Sanford, Barker, Lisle, Maine, 
 
        4                Nanticoke or Triangle, those legislators 
 
        5                representing those areas are not permitted 
 
        6                to discuss this issue.  They are not 
 
        7                permitted to vote on this issue.  And, 
 
        8                hello, the drilling will be done in the 
 
        9                rural area that these gentlemen represent. 
 
       10                         You are depriving my constituents. 
 
       11                You're depriving this entire legislative 
 
       12                board of the expertise of these men, of the 
 
       13                experience, the knowledge that they've 
 
       14                gained over the entire period of time that 
 
       15                gas drilling has been discussed in Broome 
 
       16                County, and I think you're doing yourself a 
 
       17                great disservice.  I respectfully request 
 
       18                that you rescind the no-vote, no-voice, 
 
       19                no-vote rule for those four legislators. 
 
       20                         In closing, unless you live in a 
 
       21                rented apartment or a rented house, you can 
 
       22                become involved in gas drilling in Broome 
 
       23                County by reason of compulsory integration. 
 
       24                And if you don't know what that is, ask 
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        1                Mr. Keibel.  Thank you very much. 
 
        2                         THE CHAIRMAN:   Thank you, 
 
        3                Supervisor. 
 
        4                         Our next speaker is Charlotte 
 
        5                Schotanus. 
 
        6                         A SPEAKER:   Thank you.  County 
 
        7                Executive Fiala, legislature members and 
 
        8                attendees at tonight's hearing, with regard 
 
        9                to signing a lease to allow hydrofracking in 
 
       10                Broome County land, I ask that you remove 
 
       11                your money blinders and consider the 
 
       12                ultimate devastation that all of this will 
 
       13                cause to our county.  We are looking at the 
 
       14                destruction of our landscape, the animal and 
 
       15                bird life habitats, the contamination of our 
 
       16                rivers, lakes and streams and, most of all, 
 
       17                our drinking water supply, both public water 
 
       18                and many, many private wells. 
 
       19                         On top of all of this, we will have 
 
       20                many increases in health problems such as 
 
       21                cancer, neurologic problems, endocrine and 
 
       22                genetics problems, et cetera.  We need to 
 
       23                be -- we need to not be so interested in the 
 
       24                money but more concerned about the life of 
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        1                our future generations.  Would you want to 
 
        2                destroy the health of your grandchildren, 
 
        3                future grandchildren, their future 
 
        4                grandchildren? 
 
        5                         What about the food you eat?  Any 
 
        6                of us that grow our own crops will have 
 
        7                contaminated soil.  Would you want to eat 
 
        8                anything that could possibly have 
 
        9                carcinogens in them? 
 
       10                         I feel that the county should not 
 
       11                be in such a hurry.  The gas is not going 
 
       12                anywhere.  It's been there for millions of 
 
       13                years, and it will still be there once the 
 
       14                DEC and the EPA have come out with their 
 
       15                guidelines.  Remember, the economy always 
 
       16                has an upturn and a downturn, but our water, 
 
       17                air and environment cannot be replaced. 
 
       18                Please do not approve any lease agreement at 
 
       19                this time but wait and see what the overall 
 
       20                guidelines are to be recommended. 
 
       21                         There are many other things 
 
       22                involved, such as protecting the integrity 
 
       23                of our roads, the safety of our children 
 
       24                traveling on them to and from school, the 
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        1                safety of the use of our parks, et cetera. 
 
        2                Don't be in such a rush just because you see 
 
        3                the dollar signs in front of you.  Your 
 
        4                first obligation is to the protection of our 
 
        5                community, not its destruction. 
 
        6                         Clean water is our lifeline. 
 
        7                Please vote against hydrofracturing.  Thank 
 
        8                you. 
 
        9                         THE CHAIRMAN:   Thank you. 
 
       10                         Next speaker is Aaron Price. 
 
       11                         A SPEAKER:   Good evening.  Under 
 
       12                Broome County Executive Barbara Fiala's 
 
       13                leadership, three critical criteria have 
 
       14                been addressed with the Inflection Energy 
 
       15                proposal. 
 
       16                         Number one, their proposed lease 
 
       17                has been based upon current, actual market 
 
       18                condition. 
 
       19                         Number two, the natural gas 
 
       20                development will spark overall economic 
 
       21                development in Broome County. 
 
       22                         Number three, that the proposal has 
 
       23                practical, effective provisions to protect 
 
       24                the environment. 
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        1                         The bonus of $3,000 per acre paid 
 
        2                within 90 days of the signing is fair and 
 
        3                reasonable for the current situation we are 
 
        4                in in New York with the moratorium on 
 
        5                drilling and uncertainty as to when that 
 
        6                moratorium will be lifted. 
 
        7                         Broome County receiving $16 Million 
 
        8                in bonus money will be a tremendous revenue 
 
        9                source to keep county services and programs 
 
       10                going, and to keep property taxes from 
 
       11                soaring.  This money will give Broome County 
 
       12                government and struggling taxpayers 
 
       13                breathing room.  Of course, once the actual 
 
       14                development of the Marcellus Shale begins, 
 
       15                the boost in the economy countywide will be 
 
       16                in the billions of dollars.  Billions, not 
 
       17                millions.  This projection is based on the 
 
       18                economic impact study that the county had 
 
       19                done on and what is happening economically 
 
       20                in Pennsylvania. 
 
       21                         The proposed lease with Inflection 
 
       22                Energy also includes provisions to preserve 
 
       23                and protect Broome County's environment, to 
 
       24                manage Broome County's lands skillfully and 
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        1                wisely.  An environmental monitor will 
 
        2                oversee the work to ensure regulatory and 
 
        3                lease compliance.  Casings in the wells will 
 
        4                be submitted to the surface.  Gray water 
 
        5                from a municipal treatment plant will be 
 
        6                used to minimize withdrawals from the 
 
        7                Susquehanna River. 
 
        8                         In closing, I urge the county 
 
        9                legislature to remember all the taxpayers 
 
       10                who struggle to pay their county taxes.  I 
 
       11                urge this county legislature to remember all 
 
       12                the men and women who depend on government 
 
       13                services.  I urge the county legislature to 
 
       14                recall how this community once did thrive 
 
       15                and can again.  I ask the county legislature 
 
       16                to vote yes in support of a lease with 
 
       17                Inflection Energy.  Thank you. 
 
       18                         THE CHAIRMAN:   Thank you. 
 
       19                         Next speaker is Adam Flint. 
 
       20                         A SPEAKER:   Thank you for this 
 
       21                opportunity to speak, legislators, County 
 
       22                Executive, citizens.  I just have two points 
 
       23                to make, one having to do with the process 
 
       24                that we've seen in this county.  It hasn't 
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        1                been a good one when compared to many other 
 
        2                counties.  What I'd like to do today is urge 
 
        3                this body to consider doing things a little 
 
        4                bit differently. 
 
        5                         In other counties there have 
 
        6                been -- in both this state and PA, there 
 
        7                have been task forces involving all the 
 
        8                stakeholders that have been established to 
 
        9                make the process more open and less 
 
       10                vulcanized between the fors and the against. 
 
       11                         I should mention I'm representing 
 
       12                the Binghamton Regional Sustainability 
 
       13                Coalition.  We support safe, clean, 
 
       14                responsible energy which, at this point, 
 
       15                this is far, far from. 
 
       16                         We keep trading facts back and 
 
       17                forth.  I've yet to see a real debate take 
 
       18                place.  I think it's incumbent on you, as 
 
       19                county leaders, to facilitate that.  And 
 
       20                given how few resources exist right now, to 
 
       21                provide those resources. 
 
       22                         This map you see on the wall here, 
 
       23                I tried to get this map about a year ago and 
 
       24                was denied access to this map.  I hope you 
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        1                will now make this map publically available 
 
        2                so that the residents can see where these 
 
        3                things are taking place.  I know that is 
 
        4                not a complete map. 
 
        5                         I would also urge you going forward 
 
        6                with this particular proposal, to simply 
 
        7                stop the clock.  I realize that this company 
 
        8                is saying if you don't sign on to this 
 
        9                before the end of the month, you lose the 
 
       10                lease.  Well, lose it.  Where's the lease? 
 
       11                It's your responsibility to close based on 
 
       12                an actual lease that one can review, not 
 
       13                based on partial information and agreements 
 
       14                that have been circulated very, very late in 
 
       15                the day. 
 
       16                         The second point I have to make has 
 
       17                to do with what the speaker before me, very 
 
       18                good timing, just mentioned, the 
 
       19                socioeconomic impact.  In fact, we do not 
 
       20                know what, in fact, the socioeconomic impact 
 
       21                of this process will be because the study 
 
       22                the county commissioned did not consider 
 
       23                costs at all, and the benefits that were 
 
       24                considered were calculated in a questionable 
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        1                manner.  So, you don't know that. 
 
        2                         And, by the way, we don't know in 
 
        3                PA either.  What we do know is that home 
 
        4                value is being lost as we speak.  If you go 
 
        5                and look at a real estate listing, you'll 
 
        6                notice people are starting to list whether 
 
        7                they're near a lease or not.  But what we 
 
        8                won't know is if there's a lease next door. 
 
        9                FHA/HUD regulations say they won't give a 
 
       10                mortgage on that property if you've got 300 
 
       11                feet or less than 200 feet between leased 
 
       12                property.  That's just one example. 
 
       13                         I also mentioned that we don't know 
 
       14                how much the cost will be to county 
 
       15                services, to the county infrastructure, this 
 
       16                has not been accurately studied, and the 
 
       17                current draft regulations on roads cannot 
 
       18                adequately protect us from the literally 
 
       19                tens of thousands of heavy truck trips that 
 
       20                will be involved. 
 
       21                         Finally, there are alternatives to 
 
       22                this.  Is there an alternative that will put 
 
       23                $16 Million in the taxpayers' pocket in 30 
 
       24                days?  Of course not.  That's like going to 
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        1                Vegas and knowing you could get some 
 
        2                short-term cash in desperation, and the 
 
        3                county's counting on that. 
 
        4                         Now, what we could do is, as the 
 
        5                very first speaker mentioned, look at what's 
 
        6                going on in the world.  What's going on in 
 
        7                the world, the petroleum economy is coming 
 
        8                to an end.  Five years, twenty-five, fifty, 
 
        9                it will end.  So, are we going to be in on 
 
       10                the beginning of retrofitting very old 
 
       11                housing stock to the tune of tens of 
 
       12                millions of dollars of economic activity and 
 
       13                thousands of well-paying jobs?  Are we going 
 
       14                to reactivate the agricultural economy of 
 
       15                upstate that's been neglected across the 
 
       16                board?  Are we going to look past community 
 
       17                growth and financial institutions that 
 
       18                support local small businesses and medium 
 
       19                businesses, where the money stays here, 
 
       20                instead of going to corporate headquarters 
 
       21                that the companies are talking about to 
 
       22                share?  That's the choices before us.  I 
 
       23                fear if we take this road, we will be left 
 
       24                without choices. 
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        1                         I will end by saying this:  When I 
 
        2                grew up in this area, I didn't think I'd 
 
        3                remain here because so many of my peers did 
 
        4                not.  Ask yourself this question:  People 
 
        5                coming in from the airport going through 
 
        6                that energy corridor with all the pipelines 
 
        7                and drilling rigs and activity that's going 
 
        8                to be there, are they going to want to 
 
        9                continue to send their kids to Binghamton 
 
       10                University?  The kids that grew up here, if 
 
       11                they have a choice, are they going to want 
 
       12                to remain here?  What are going to be the 
 
       13                losses to balance against the six million? 
 
       14                         THE CHAIRMAN:   Time, Mr. Flint. 
 
       15                         A SPEAKER:   Thank you very much 
 
       16                for this opportunity.  I hope you consider 
 
       17                this. 
 
       18                         THE CHAIRMAN:   We have got Mr. Leo 
 
       19                Cotnoir, you are the next speaker. 
 
       20                         A SPEAKER:   I actually prepared 
 
       21                for five minutes, but since I talk fast, 
 
       22                we'll probably get through in three. 
 
       23                         Good afternoon.  My name is Leo 
 
       24                Cotnoir and I live in Johnson City.  Let me 



 
 
                                                                    33 
              Matter of Public Hearing 
 
 
 
        1                state from the outset, I'm not opposed to 
 
        2                drilling or hydrofracking if they're done 
 
        3                safely and cleanly by responsible companies 
 
        4                after due diligence.  My concern is that 
 
        5                none of these criteria are met by this 
 
        6                proposed deal.  Many others had addressed 
 
        7                the issues of safety and wastewater 
 
        8                management, so I will restrict my comments 
 
        9                and questions to the matters of whether 
 
       10                Inflection Energy is capable of the 
 
       11                requisite responsibility and whether the 
 
       12                county has, in fact, exercised due 
 
       13                diligence.  My research over the past few 
 
       14                weeks has turned up some facts about 
 
       15                Inflection Energy and its principals that 
 
       16                raise serious questions in my mind, and that 
 
       17                I think the county should look into before 
 
       18                proceeding. 
 
       19                         Let's start by looking at the 
 
       20                history of the principals of Inflection 
 
       21                Energy.  In his July 7 presentation to the 
 
       22                county legislature, Mr. Sexton touted his 
 
       23                experience and that of his colleagues. 
 
       24                However, as he failed to mention, that as -- 
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        1                how they left the companies and in what 
 
        2                condition they left them. 
 
        3                         The DENVER BUSINESS JOURNAL stated 
 
        4                that during Mr. Sexton's tenure as CEO of 
 
        5                Evergreen Energy, it's hard to keep track of 
 
        6                all these companies, the company losses 
 
        7                doubled and he was fired in 2007.  However, 
 
        8                thanks to his ability to negotiate a deal, 
 
        9                he walked away with nearly $6 Million. 
 
       10                         Mr. Zimmerman's departure from 
 
       11                Storm Cat Energy in early 2007, in fact, had 
 
       12                rather a whiff of scandal.  He was abruptly 
 
       13                put on administrative leave in March of 
 
       14                2007.  A month later he resigned as CEO and 
 
       15                as a member of the board after signing his 
 
       16                remaining stock options to his ex-wife. 
 
       17                         He then went to a company called 
 
       18                South Texas Oil.  In his -- he was on the 
 
       19                job for approximately six months.  The terse 
 
       20                nature of his letter of resignation strongly 
 
       21                suggests that that was not an amicable 
 
       22                departure either. 
 
       23                         Mr. Coyne finally left his 
 
       24                employer, CCR Technologies, Ltd., of 
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        1                Alberta, Canada, under a cloud.  After 
 
        2                two-and-a-half years, the increasing losses 
 
        3                of the company, in May 2008, Mr. Coyne, it 
 
        4                was said, quote, resigned his position to 
 
        5                pursue other interests.  If you have ever 
 
        6                done anything in the business world, you 
 
        7                know that's a euphemism for he was fired. 
 
        8                The county should inquire as to the 
 
        9                circumstances of these people leaving their 
 
       10                prior companies and, you know, what went on. 
 
       11                         So, you might ask what happened to 
 
       12                those companies after they left.  Evergreen 
 
       13                continued to lose money and is currently on 
 
       14                the verge of bankruptcy.  In 2008, Storm Cat 
 
       15                defaulted on its loan obligations and put 
 
       16                its US operations in Chapter 11 bankruptcy. 
 
       17                South Texas Oil was placed in involuntary 
 
       18                Chapter 11 bankruptcy less than a year after 
 
       19                Mr. Zimmerman left.  CCR Technologies 
 
       20                continued its death spiral as the stocks 
 
       21                dropped from a high of 31 cents to 2 cents 
 
       22                when the government of Alberta issued a 
 
       23                cease trading order against them.  Surely, 
 
       24                the county needs some assurances that it 
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        1                will not suffer if Inflection follows a 
 
        2                similar course. 
 
        3                         Mr. Sexton cites a number of awards 
 
        4                he says were received by his previous 
 
        5                companies.  Now, as you know, any company 
 
        6                that gets an award likes to publicize it.  I 
 
        7                searched the records of -- let's see, I 
 
        8                searched the DENVER BUSINESS JOURNAL, and 
 
        9                the Business Wire, two of the leading places 
 
       10                of the -- it would be published.  I found 
 
       11                two awards, both by the Colorado Gas and Oil 
 
       12                Conservation Commission, and those were for 
 
       13                community relations. 
 
       14                         Mr. Sexton fails to mention that in 
 
       15                1999 he was called before that commission's 
 
       16                Interim Committee on Oil and Gas to explain 
 
       17                how his company planned to compensate 
 
       18                landowners for damages caused by oil and gas 
 
       19                drilling, and to address complaints of wells 
 
       20                being contaminated by their activities.  The 
 
       21                company's successor, Pioneer Natural 
 
       22                Resources, have been cited more than 400 
 
       23                times for environmental regu- -- for 
 
       24                violations in San Animas County, Colorado. 
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        1                Mr. Sexton's new company, Evergreen Energy, 
 
        2                was twice fined by the State of Wyoming for 
 
        3                illegally dumping wastewater. 
 
        4                          Broome County needs assurances 
 
        5                that such things will not happen here, and I 
 
        6                do not believe that Mr. Sexton's plan that 
 
        7                Inflection pays for an environmental monitor 
 
        8                makes any sense.  That's the fox guarding 
 
        9                the chicken house. 
 
       10                         THE CHAIRMAN:  Time. 
 
       11                         I've got Diane MacInnes next. 
 
       12                         A SPEAKER:   First, I would like to 
 
       13                thank everybody for being here from all 
 
       14                sides. 
 
       15                         I actually didn't have much time to 
 
       16                prepare because I -- and the concern I have 
 
       17                is that this resolution was put forward on 
 
       18                the 7th of this month, and there was, I 
 
       19                guess, by the 8th or 9th, you people 
 
       20                received it, the EAF was put forward the 
 
       21                13th.  There was a meeting on the 14th and 
 
       22                on the 15th, and now there is this and then 
 
       23                Thursday they're already going to vote.  And 
 
       24                people around my area hardly even know this 
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        1                is happening.  Even though there's a big 
 
        2                overflow here, there's a lot of people in 
 
        3                this county that don't know this is 
 
        4                happening.  And that's a concern. 
 
        5                         I think we are moving far too fast 
 
        6                on this.  I know that you've done a lot of 
 
        7                work, and I appreciate it, but there's a lot 
 
        8                of things to consider.  This is an -- I'm 
 
        9                going to read from a few notes. 
 
       10                         A public decision to lease 
 
       11                thousands of acres of land is a type-one 
 
       12                action and that requires the public to be 
 
       13                aware of it.  I know that you put something 
 
       14                in the newspaper and there's been little 
 
       15                things, but, really, the public is not 
 
       16                aware, I can tell you, in my area. 
 
       17                         Also, as a type-one action, the 
 
       18                SEQRA rules are in force, and I notice that 
 
       19                in the EAF you've got a negative 
 
       20                declaration.  Now, I want to read what their 
 
       21                negative declaration is. 
 
       22                         It says, the project will not 
 
       23                result in any large and important impact 
 
       24                and, therefore, is one which will not have 
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        1                significant impact on the environment. 
 
        2                Therefore, a negative declaration will be 
 
        3                prepared. 
 
        4                         Well, how do you know that?  The 
 
        5                EPA has not come out with their 
 
        6                investigation.  The NYSDEC has not completed 
 
        7                the SGEIS, and the Delaware River Basin 
 
        8                Commission is still working on their rules. 
 
        9                So, how can you chose A, a negative 
 
       10                declaration? 
 
       11                         You should be choosing C.  C reads, 
 
       12                the project may result in one or more large 
 
       13                and important impacts that may have a 
 
       14                significant impact on the environment. 
 
       15                Therefore, a positive declaration will be 
 
       16                prepared.  It seems that there may be a 
 
       17                negative impact, and I cannot understand how 
 
       18                you could choose A.  It's not acceptable to 
 
       19                me. 
 
       20                         I'm also concerned -- I see this 
 
       21                map here.  I've been trying to put together 
 
       22                a map like this from your website for a 
 
       23                year, and the process is so cumbersome that 
 
       24                I can't do it.  So, I would like a map with 
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        1                current leases and to be updated to be 
 
        2                available on your website so that we can 
 
        3                know what's happening around us. 
 
        4                         I have some things to submit to you 
 
        5                from our -- you came out with economic 
 
        6                reports that I felt was missing quite a few 
 
        7                pieces.  So, I have something I will submit. 
 
        8                I won't even take the time to talk about it 
 
        9                in the short time, but the potential impact, 
 
       10                or economic impact of this decision. 
 
       11                         I also have a read ordinance from 
 
       12                Santa Fe County that I would like to 
 
       13                present, because they really, really looked 
 
       14                at this issue very deeply.  And they've come 
 
       15                up with some plans that I think you should 
 
       16                look at.  I'm not going to take the time, 
 
       17                there's just too much here. 
 
       18                         I also have notes from an interview 
 
       19                with Kim Sorbin, who was on the Planning and 
 
       20                Zoning committee in Santa Fe, and a 
 
       21                reference to their attorney, Robert 
 
       22                Freilich, and what they did in Santa Fe 
 
       23                County.  I think you should look at that 
 
       24                before you make any decisions, and one of 
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        1                their resolutions and resolutions from other 
 
        2                counties. 
 
        3                         THE CHAIRMAN:   I'm sorry.  We got 
 
        4                time. 
 
        5                         A SPEAKER:   Okay, I'll finish.  I 
 
        6                just want to say I think you need more time. 
 
        7                I think to make a decision this week, I know 
 
        8                that my grandmother used to tell me, when in 
 
        9                doubt, don't.  I know if I buy a car and the 
 
       10                salesman says, you've got to -- I only have 
 
       11                this deal until this time.  I say, okay. 
 
       12                Good-bye.  I will come back.  You know, I 
 
       13                need time to think about this.  I -- 
 
       14                         THE CHAIRMAN:   Time. 
 
       15                         A SPEAKER:   -- think you need more 
 
       16                time for thinking. 
 
       17                         THE CHAIRMAN:   We can get those 
 
       18                maps on the website, can't we, Chris Marion? 
 
       19                We can get those maps on the website, can't 
 
       20                we? 
 
       21                         MR. MARION:   Yes. 
 
       22                         THE CHAIRMAN:   We will get the 
 
       23                maps on the website. 
 
       24                         Next speaker is Glenn Blake. 
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        1                         A SPEAKER:   Good afternoon, 
 
        2                Mr. Chairman.  With your permission, I would 
 
        3                like to relinquish my three minutes so that 
 
        4                Mr. Cotnoir, who did much research, can 
 
        5                finish his presentation on my three minutes. 
 
        6                Is that agreeable with you? 
 
        7                         THE CHAIRMAN:   Yes, it is. 
 
        8                         A SPEAKER:   I searched business 
 
        9                records in the State of Colorado.  You might 
 
       10                like to know that Mr. Sexton was cited at 
 
       11                least eight times for failing to file annual 
 
       12                reports. 
 
       13                         Also, Inflection Energy's not one 
 
       14                company, it's four companies, three or four 
 
       15                companies.  It's hard to tell.  Also, the 
 
       16                Inflection Energy, Incorporated, as a 
 
       17                foreign corporation in New York, at the 
 
       18                office of Dickinson Town Justice Gregory 
 
       19                Gates.  I think the county needs to know 
 
       20                what the circumstances are. 
 
       21                         Here's something I turned up which 
 
       22                is extremely worrisome.  This is a quote 
 
       23                from a blog by a former employee of 
 
       24                Evergreen Energy.  Evergreen Energy, 
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        1                formally KFX, together with its founders and 
 
        2                management have a long track record of 
 
        3                failure, deception, SEC violations, 
 
        4                including market manipulation, FD 
 
        5                regulations and others, accounting 
 
        6                irregularities, evidence of insider trading, 
 
        7                paid promotions, relationships with known 
 
        8                criminals and cozy relationships with 
 
        9                corrupt public officials.  The blogger 
 
       10                didn't identify himself, I'm sure he could 
 
       11                be found out.  Those questions need to be 
 
       12                answered. 
 
       13                         Now, there's another interesting 
 
       14                thing I discovered, and this just came up by 
 
       15                accident before I read this.  There's a 
 
       16                company called Storm Cat Energy that 
 
       17                Mr. Zimmerman was president of.  As you 
 
       18                know, he left under a cloud.  Well, 
 
       19                interestingly enough, there's been an exact 
 
       20                correlation between the stock trading volume 
 
       21                of Storm Cat Energy at every key decision in 
 
       22                this process. 
 
       23                         Normally, Storm Cat trades at 
 
       24                between 1,000 and 3,000 shares a day.  On 
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        1                February 3rd, when Inflection signed the 
 
        2                lease in the Town of Maine, more than 
 
        3                368,000 shares changed hands.  When the 
 
        4                technical comments of the SGEIS were 
 
        5                released on April 3rd, 217,000 shares 
 
        6                changed hands, followed by another 306,000 
 
        7                three days later.  On May 10th, when another 
 
        8                lease in Maine was announced, and on 
 
        9                May 12th, 316,000 shares changed hands. 
 
       10                There was a spike of 150,000 shares in June 
 
       11                when Attorney Sluzar declared horizontal 
 
       12                drilling was safe in an interview.  On 
 
       13                July 8th, the day after Mr. Sexton's 
 
       14                presentation, Storm Cat stock jumped 800 
 
       15                percent on 82,000 shares.  On July 16th, 
 
       16                after the deal passed its first hurdle, 
 
       17                293,000 shares were traded.  Maybe this is 
 
       18                just some incredible coincidence, but, to 
 
       19                me, it smells like insider stock trading, 
 
       20                and the county, I think, needs to know 
 
       21                what's going on. 
 
       22                         Finally, and I really, really, feel 
 
       23                bad about his saying this, but as I dug into 
 
       24                this, I was left with the very strong 
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        1                impression that County Attorney Sluzar 
 
        2                sounded more like a salesmen for Inflection 
 
        3                than someone who's looking out -- 
 
        4                         MR. CHAIRMAN:   All right.  You're 
 
        5                out of order. 
 
        6                         A SPEAKER:   Sir? 
 
        7                         THE CHAIRMAN:   Your time is up. 
 
        8                         Ms. Johnson next, Linda Johnson. 
 
        9                         A SPEAKER:   Can I call you Dan? 
 
       10                         THE CHAIRMAN:   Yes. 
 
       11                         A SPEAKER:   I'm Linda Johnson and 
 
       12                I grew up in Binghamton.  This county and my 
 
       13                home mean a lot to me, as I'm sure it does 
 
       14                to most people here.  About a year and a 
 
       15                half ago I met and formed an ad hoc group 
 
       16                and some of those gals are here today. 
 
       17                         We put on an art show in January to 
 
       18                express our views through art how we felt 
 
       19                about what hydrofracking can do to our 
 
       20                county, and New York State, for that matter. 
 
       21                So, most of what -- by the way, the artists 
 
       22                who came weren't just the few who we put 
 
       23                this art show together, they were from all 
 
       24                around New York state. 
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        1                         This occurred in January.  At this 
 
        2                show, and in my later years, I had become 
 
        3                somewhat of a photographer, and some of the 
 
        4                pictures you see were taken by me and I 
 
        5                added some of my artwork by hand showing 
 
        6                what areas would possibly look like with 
 
        7                drilling and drill pads and millennium-type 
 
        8                pipeline stretching all across. 
 
        9                         So, I'd like to ask a question of 
 
       10                all of you, especially those of you, not so 
 
       11                much the audience.  If you don't come up to 
 
       12                the -- the legislators, if you would do this 
 
       13                for me.  Would you raise your hands, how 
 
       14                many of you in this room sitting around the 
 
       15                table, you all here included, have been in a 
 
       16                kayak or a canoe and paddled down the 
 
       17                Susquehanna, the Delaware, the Tioughnioga, 
 
       18                and any of our beautiful lakes like Oquaga 
 
       19                Lake, Greenwood Pond, Dochester Lake, I 
 
       20                could go on and on with all of those, but 
 
       21                I'd like to see how many hands of you 
 
       22                sitting around have done this. 
 
       23                         A SPEAKER:   Any or one of them? 
 
       24                         A SPEAKER:   Any of them. 
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        1                         MR. REYNOLDS:   All three. 
 
        2                         A SPEAKER:   Wonderful.  I'm really 
 
        3                glad to see -- I knew your hand would go up, 
 
        4                Dan. 
 
        5                         If you have done this, then you 
 
        6                know full well how beautiful Broome County 
 
        7                is.  You know full well how beautiful 
 
        8                Delaware County is.  You know full well how 
 
        9                all of the Finger Lake area is, which is 
 
       10                part of the Marcellus Shale.  So, I'm here 
 
       11                to speak more of the rivers, the lakes and 
 
       12                the ponds that I have kayaked them, I have 
 
       13                swam in them, I have fished in them and I've 
 
       14                even gone skinny-dipping in them. 
 
       15                         THE CHAIRMAN:   You're out of 
 
       16                order. 
 
       17                         A SPEAKER:   We'll see who's out of 
 
       18                order.  I believe that most of you in this 
 
       19                room know full well what our most precious 
 
       20                resource is, it's water.  It is our water. 
 
       21                I want to use the F word. 
 
       22                         You cannot F it up.  Because I 
 
       23                believe that is what is going to happen if 
 
       24                you allow hydrofracking to go on in this 
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        1                area that we love. 
 
        2                         THE CHAIRMAN:   All right.  Thank 
 
        3                you, Ms. Johnson. 
 
        4                         We've got Alex Parillo next. 
 
        5                         A SPEAKER:   My name is Alex 
 
        6                Parillo.  I'm the field representative for 
 
        7                Laborer's Local 785.  We represent 
 
        8                eight-and-a-half counties of construction 
 
        9                craft laborers down through the Southern 
 
       10                Tier here from Delaware County over to 
 
       11                Steuben County.  I came here tonight to come 
 
       12                before the board, the body, to let you guys 
 
       13                know that we support the resolution engaging 
 
       14                into a lease with Inflection Energy. 
 
       15                         In the past year the laborers and 
 
       16                construction trades in general in the 
 
       17                Southern Tier have seen a slow decline in 
 
       18                activity and economic development around 
 
       19                here.  It's no mystery.  It's no surprise to 
 
       20                anybody.  The state of the economy has 
 
       21                driven developers away, it's driven business 
 
       22                away.  The state of the infrastructure here, 
 
       23                the public works are declining as well.  In 
 
       24                our opinion, we need an influx of economic 
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        1                development in a big way in this area. 
 
        2                         What we have seen now in the 
 
        3                Pennsylvania area is a large economic 
 
        4                development package.  We have seen massive 
 
        5                pipeline distribution systems.  We've seen 
 
        6                those moneys float back through with 
 
        7                infrastructure projects.  We've seen them 
 
        8                being able to rebuild their roads, their 
 
        9                bridges, all the things necessary to keep 
 
       10                society going on a day-to-day basis. 
 
       11                         I personally, with a couple other 
 
       12                members of the Local Laborer's 785 executive 
 
       13                board, have met with some of the executives 
 
       14                from Inflection Energy.  Contrary to some of 
 
       15                their words, and I didn't hear about a lot 
 
       16                of the things that were said, the first 
 
       17                words they asked me were, what type of 
 
       18                recruitment do you have.  What kind of 
 
       19                training programs do you have.  Where do you 
 
       20                recruit your people, and how can we get 
 
       21                involved with that.  That was the first 
 
       22                thing they wanted to know.  How do you train 
 
       23                your people, how trained are they, how can 
 
       24                we get involved in partnering with you to 
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        1                keep local residents right in the area to 
 
        2                work on our projects. 
 
        3                         They didn't say, how can we 
 
        4                negotiate your wages down.  How can we 
 
        5                negotiate your health care away.  How can we 
 
        6                get rid of your pension.  How can we talk 
 
        7                you guys into dumping stuff into storm 
 
        8                sewers when they're not looking.  Those 
 
        9                weren't the questions. 
 
       10                         They wanted to know how they can 
 
       11                hire local people, pay them a decent wage 
 
       12                and regain and rebuild some of the 
 
       13                infrastructure that's so vital and necessary 
 
       14                to this area.  A lot of the people that I've 
 
       15                spoken with over the last year with regard 
 
       16                to natural gas have said, what are we going 
 
       17                to do with the water.  What are we going to 
 
       18                do with this.  What are we going to do with 
 
       19                that. 
 
       20                         These people have answers.  They 
 
       21                say we want to build a water treatment 
 
       22                facility.  We want to process the water.  We 
 
       23                see a need for it.  They're proactive. 
 
       24                They're looking ahead.  They're seeing 
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        1                what's coming, and that's what the Laborer's 
 
        2                want to be a part of, and that's what we 
 
        3                would like to see the county be a part of, 
 
        4                frankly. 
 
        5                         Right now what we see is people 
 
        6                saying, no.  No.  No frack.  No frack.  No 
 
        7                frack.  This is not a frack issue or a no 
 
        8                frack issue.  This is for me and my members, 
 
        9                this is a job issue.  This is about 
 
       10                rebuilding the Southern Tier.  We have been 
 
       11                entrepreneurs and leaders in New York State 
 
       12                for hundreds of years down here.  And right 
 
       13                now, we want to get back on the forefront. 
 
       14                We want to be those leaders.  We want to 
 
       15                build those projects.  We want to get this 
 
       16                gas to market.  We want to put our people to 
 
       17                work and we want this area to be sustainable 
 
       18                for future generations through health care, 
 
       19                through pension and through good jobs. 
 
       20                         This is one way that we can get 
 
       21                there.  Today, we can pass this vote and we 
 
       22                can get this done.  Thanks. 
 
       23                         THE CHAIRMAN:   Thank you, 
 
       24                Mr. Parillo. 
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        1                         Next we've got Tarik. 
 
        2                         A SPEAKER:   You don't want to try 
 
        3                that last name? 
 
        4                         THE CHAIRMAN:   No.  You're next. 
 
        5                         A SPEAK:   Is it possible for 
 
        6                subsequent speakers to just give them a 
 
        7                30-second heads-up when they have 30 seconds 
 
        8                left, just so not to suddenly cut off? 
 
        9                         THE CHAIRMAN:   All right.  We just 
 
       10                wasted 30 seconds. 
 
       11                         A SPEAKER:   Thank you for 
 
       12                organizing this forum.  I'm here on behalf 
 
       13                of Mayor Ryan and the city administration to 
 
       14                express our strong opposition to the gas 
 
       15                lease deal. 
 
       16                         Just in regards to the process, we 
 
       17                do wish for some more open participatory 
 
       18                process, as one speaker mentioned earlier. 
 
       19                I think then, had we had all the 
 
       20                stakeholders at the table, some of the other 
 
       21                candidates, we might have found many other 
 
       22                credible alternatives to address what is 
 
       23                going to be a challenging budget next year, 
 
       24                but without kind of auctioning off the 



 
 
                                                                    53 
              Matter of Public Hearing 
 
 
 
        1                county as well for fair sales. 
 
        2                         Just some questions we're going to 
 
        3                talk -- or some concerns, because we have 
 
        4                limited time.  One is regarding 
 
        5                environmentally sensitive areas.  There are 
 
        6                no drill sites, there are no surface 
 
        7                operations, but, of course, there will be 
 
        8                hydrofracking underneath all of these lands. 
 
        9                Many of these sensitive areas are watershed 
 
       10                areas and parks.  So, the question is, do we 
 
       11                feel comfortable when the DEC hasn't even 
 
       12                finished their review of what those 
 
       13                environmental impacts will be.  To suggest 
 
       14                that we just won't see it, doesn't mean that 
 
       15                there's not going to be serious risks to 
 
       16                health down the road. 
 
       17                         And what's interesting is that 
 
       18                almost all the other counties in the area 
 
       19                are moving in a completely opposite 
 
       20                direction than Broome County.  There's 
 
       21                Sullivan County, Tompkins County, Onondaga 
 
       22                County, Cortland County, all of their 
 
       23                legislative bodies passed resolutions 
 
       24                banning hydrofracking in county lands, 
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        1                either until they're told the DEC completed 
 
        2                their job or the EPA completed their job. 
 
        3                They're taking a precautionary approach to 
 
        4                protect public health.  I don't think that 
 
        5                this is the kind of exceptionalism or 
 
        6                leadership that this body wants to be a part 
 
        7                of.  I'd ask you to question if that's the 
 
        8                legacy you want. 
 
        9                         In regards to Cole Park, for 
 
       10                instance, there's a question, maybe this can 
 
       11                be addressed later, of 387 acres or so.  Are 
 
       12                you inadvertently putting adjacent 
 
       13                landowners at risk of being victims of 
 
       14                compulsory integration?  As you know, once 
 
       15                they get 60 percent of a 640-acre unit, they 
 
       16                can compel property owners to be a part of 
 
       17                that unit.  Cole Park represents 57 percent 
 
       18                of the unit.  I don't know if you want to 
 
       19                participate in restricting freedoms of 
 
       20                choice of property owners as to how they 
 
       21                want to participate in the Marcellus Shale 
 
       22                gas flows. 
 
       23                         Finally, then just the terms. 
 
       24                There was an interesting exchange I had with 
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        1                a county representative saying that, if this 
 
        2                was just about the bonuses or the royalties, 
 
        3                they wouldn't have done it.  But it's about 
 
        4                the monetary, which is what, a 60, $70,000 
 
        5                benefit to the county for five years. 
 
        6                That's not much. 
 
        7                         This energy corridor.  What is this 
 
        8                energy corridor?  Nobody really knows what 
 
        9                it is, because if the benefit is citing a 
 
       10                frack treatment center, I think more 
 
       11                constituents of the legislature need to be 
 
       12                involved with that.  Do we consider that a 
 
       13                strong enough benefit that we're going to 
 
       14                undersell again our public assets and 
 
       15                quickly depreciate a lucrative public asset. 
 
       16                         I think that's what's frustrating 
 
       17                to so many residents, is that we've seen 
 
       18                enough instances at the federal and state 
 
       19                level where public assets are being 
 
       20                transferred over to private companies for 
 
       21                extreme benefit.  This shouldn't happen here 
 
       22                in the county, and I hope this legislative 
 
       23                body doesn't participate in that. 
 
       24                         Finally, this is about jobs and 
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        1                revenue.  It's entirely about jobs and 
 
        2                revenue.  Passing this today will not create 
 
        3                one job.  As you all know, the DEC will not 
 
        4                allow one permit to be processed until the 
 
        5                gas company can prove as to where they're 
 
        6                going to be disposing the wastewater.  We've 
 
        7                heard that from DEC for at least a year. 
 
        8                         THE CHAIRMAN:   That's time. 
 
        9                         A SPEAKER:   Is that 30 seconds 
 
       10                warning? 
 
       11                         THE CHAIRMAN:   I gave you the 
 
       12                30-second warning. 
 
       13                         A SPEAKER:   I didn't hear. 
 
       14                         THE CHAIRMAN:   I'll pass it to you 
 
       15                again.  You've got another 30 seconds. 
 
       16                         A SPEAKER:   I appreciate that. 
 
       17                         The last thing I will just mention 
 
       18                is that, when you look at some of the 
 
       19                encounters, there was a flipping that went 
 
       20                on with Anadarko Petroleum, which is, again, 
 
       21                a huge amount.  $14,000 an acre in 
 
       22                Pennsylvania, so in the Marcellus Shale.  If 
 
       23                we were to wait a couple years, two years, 
 
       24                three years, maybe we would see that.  What 
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        1                is that?  That's $74 Million. 
 
        2                         Now, you want to talk about 
 
        3                transformation, you want to talk about jobs, 
 
        4                you want to talk about developing our 
 
        5                Brownfield areas, you want to talk about 
 
        6                retrofitting our homes, profit sharing in 
 
        7                the municipality.  I think if you were to 
 
        8                ask your constituents, do you want us not to 
 
        9                take a little investment to protect our 
 
       10                assets for the long-term benefits?  I 
 
       11                guarantee the overwhelming majority would 
 
       12                say, hell, yes. 
 
       13                         THE CHAIRMAN:   Next speaker is 
 
       14                Jeff Decker. 
 
       15                         A SPEAKER:   Can everyone hear me 
 
       16                okay?  I like to see smiles.  Wouldn't we 
 
       17                all rather be skinny-dipping today?  I loved 
 
       18                it.  Wasn't she cool?  I loved it. 
 
       19                         When you stop to think about it, 
 
       20                this is actually drawing the community 
 
       21                together.  That's -- years ago this started, 
 
       22                all right.  I'm for the gas drilling, I will 
 
       23                state that, but I want to make sure if it 
 
       24                comes, it's the best possible thing for the 
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        1                area and safe. 
 
        2                         What a lot of people don't realize, 
 
        3                and I don't know if we know this, if you 
 
        4                guys have been up to speed with this or not, 
 
        5                the green technologies are here.  They 
 
        6                started -- years ago I got involved in this. 
 
        7                First, the companies came and I jumped and 
 
        8                we started a small group of landowners in 
 
        9                Vestal.  We started the Vestal Coalition. 
 
       10                Some of you folks know I travel around and 
 
       11                helped some of the other guys get started. 
 
       12                Those other people are doing the same thing. 
 
       13                         We have a common thread, a common 
 
       14                goal of coming together to protect what we 
 
       15                love, our communities.  We talked to the 
 
       16                counties at times and said, hey, this is 
 
       17                coming.  They knew it was coming.  Everybody 
 
       18                here has been involved with it. 
 
       19                         Whether or not people want this or 
 
       20                not, everybody's going to be affected by it, 
 
       21                one way or the other.  Families right now 
 
       22                are being affected.  Do you people who are 
 
       23                against it realize that you're causing 
 
       24                another person to die every day overseas 



 
 
                                                                    59 
              Matter of Public Hearing 
 
 
 
        1                fighting for the oil?  We do appreciate you 
 
        2                guys. 
 
        3                         A SPEAKER:   Objection. 
 
        4                         A SPEAKER:   Okay.  I can take your 
 
        5                objection. 
 
        6                         THE CHAIRMAN:   All right.  Settle 
 
        7                down.  You've got to listen to this man 
 
        8                speak. 
 
        9                         A SPEAKER:   It's just a concept. 
 
       10                We're trying to protect our country.  All 
 
       11                right.  I love you guys.  It's keeping us 
 
       12                focused.  It keeps us on the cutting edge. 
 
       13                         Some people talk about doing things 
 
       14                and making changes.  Some people actually 
 
       15                plunge in and try to make a difference. 
 
       16                Well, by golly, right, wrong or different, I 
 
       17                am trying, and a lot of people are here. 
 
       18                God bless every one of you guys that are 
 
       19                here, good and bad. 
 
       20                         Everybody's trying to make a 
 
       21                difference.  Remember, we live in a free 
 
       22                country and we should be working together. 
 
       23                I now am still part of the Vestal Coalition 
 
       24                and I've gone to work for the industry also 



 
 
                                                                    60 
              Matter of Public Hearing 
 
 
 
        1                to try and make a difference, and we are. 
 
        2                The green technology is here. 
 
        3                         I work for a company called the 
 
        4                Green World Geo-Technologies.  They are 
 
        5                incredible.  There is now green seismic 
 
        6                activity that has minimized the impact on 
 
        7                the community, and I don't know if you guys 
 
        8                are aware, but now the frack fluids, they've 
 
        9                improved green frack fluids.  Two specific 
 
       10                companies now have the green frack fluid. 
 
       11                         I want to ask, this is something 
 
       12                that can be in our lease, if I can -- 
 
       13                anybody here that's involved with things, I 
 
       14                challenge you to share true advice to our 
 
       15                county legislators.  They look to us for 
 
       16                insight, for information, if we have facts 
 
       17                and truth. 
 
       18                         There are green pipes with frack 
 
       19                fluids.  Two of the companies have them 
 
       20                approved now.  They're trying to get them 
 
       21                mandated in New York State.  This is 
 
       22                something I had talked to the most 
 
       23                high-powered attorneys in this state for oil 
 
       24                and gas.  It is something that can be 
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        1                integrated noiseless, and some of the 
 
        2                companies are willing do that.  Have that, 
 
        3                and also your green seismic activity. 
 
        4                         We can do this, folks.  We have 
 
        5                come this far.  If these companies are this 
 
        6                interested, you know, we can ask them, is 
 
        7                this your best deal?  Maybe Inflection is 
 
        8                only able to offer this because they are 
 
        9                going to such extremes to be green.  Are 
 
       10                they going to put that in writing?  Are they 
 
       11                going to back it? 
 
       12                         You know, maybe these are questions 
 
       13                we should be asking.  Maybe we already have. 
 
       14                Maybe that's already in the lease, I'm not 
 
       15                sure. 
 
       16                         THE CHAIRMAN:   Time. 
 
       17                         A SPEAKER:   I do care about 
 
       18                committing.  Thank you very much, folks, for 
 
       19                all your time. 
 
       20                         THE CHAIRMAN:   Thank you. 
 
       21                         Gerri Wiley is the next speaker. 
 
       22                         A SPEAKER:   My name is Gerri 
 
       23                Wiley.  I'm a registered nurse.  Thank you 
 
       24                very much for holding this public hearing 
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        1                today. 
 
        2                         Legislators, I ask you to vote no 
 
        3                to the lease proposal from Inflection 
 
        4                Energy.  Resolution 46 states, quote, the 
 
        5                county legislator, based on the 
 
        6                environmental assessment forum, or EAF, 
 
        7                Exhibit A, as we call it, hereby determines 
 
        8                and declares that said activity of entering 
 
        9                into a lease with Inflection Energy, will 
 
       10                not have a significant effect on the 
 
       11                environment. 
 
       12                         This EAF, required by New York 
 
       13                State, was signed six days ago by Deputy 
 
       14                County Executive Patrick Brennan.  This 
 
       15                document tells the state, yes, this site is 
 
       16                located over a primary, principal or sole 
 
       17                source aquifer.  Yes, 903 agricultural acres 
 
       18                are involved.  Yes, 198 acres of open water 
 
       19                and wetlands are involved.  In other words, 
 
       20                Inflection Energy can run a pipeline and 
 
       21                drill under parkland, watersheds and 
 
       22                floodplains. 
 
       23                         Yes, Mr. Brennan admits, the 
 
       24                project site is presently used by the 
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        1                community or neighborhood as an open space 
 
        2                or recreation area.  Within or contiguous to 
 
        3                the project area are 11 streams, 2 rivers 
 
        4                and multiple county watersheds and parks. 
 
        5                         Mr. Brennan answers that no mature 
 
        6                forest or other locally important vegetation 
 
        7                will be removed by this project, although 
 
        8                two-thirds of the total 5,610 acres are 
 
        9                reported to be forested land. 
 
       10                         To the question, is surface liquid 
 
       11                waste disposal involved?  He says, no. 
 
       12                         Is subsurface liquid waste disposal 
 
       13                involved?  He says, no. 
 
       14                         Will the project involve disposal 
 
       15                of solid waste?  He says, no. 
 
       16                         Will the project routinely produce 
 
       17                odors?  He says, no. 
 
       18                         Will the project produce operating 
 
       19                noises exceeding the local ambient noise 
 
       20                level?  His answer, No. 
 
       21                         Everyone who knows anything about 
 
       22                drilling for natural gas, know the answers 
 
       23                to all of these questions is yes. 
 
       24                         Mr. Brennan does say yes to the 
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        1                question, is the proposed action compatible 
 
        2                with adjoining surrounding land uses within 
 
        3                a quarter of a mile, even though parks, 
 
        4                agricultural lands and suburban residential 
 
        5                areas are included?  Do they sound 
 
        6                compatible to you? 
 
        7                         Again, Resolution 46 states, based 
 
        8                on this environmental assessment form, you, 
 
        9                the legislature, declare that, entering into 
 
       10                a lease agreement with Inflection Energy 
 
       11                will not cause a significant impact on the 
 
       12                environment.  Is this true?  Is this what 
 
       13                you declare? 
 
       14                         Even DEC's draft supplemental 
 
       15                generic environmental impact statement 
 
       16                states, quote, drilling and production 
 
       17                operations have local noise, visual and air 
 
       18                quality impacts, as well as impacts on water 
 
       19                resources and may have impact on land use 
 
       20                such as agricultural, tourism and 
 
       21                alternative energy.  Broome County needs to 
 
       22                determine drilling impacts prior to signing 
 
       23                a lease with Inflection Energy, LLC. 
 
       24                         Let's not short-circuit the process 
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        1                with untruths and be bullied into a pressure 
 
        2                deadline set by Inflection Energy.  It's 
 
        3                Broome County's responsibility to limit or 
 
        4                eliminate treats to the health of all life 
 
        5                existing within its borders.  Please vote no 
 
        6                to Resolutions 46 and 47. 
 
        7                         THE CHAIRMAN:   We've got Bob 
 
        8                Poloncic is our next speaker. 
 
        9                         A SPEAKER:   Good afternoon to 
 
       10                everyone.  I am a member of the Vestal Gas 
 
       11                Coalition steering committee, their chair, 
 
       12                and I'm here to send a couple messages on 
 
       13                behalf of our coalition, and I think it 
 
       14                would basically be sent from most all the 
 
       15                coalitions. 
 
       16                         We worked quite hard over the last 
 
       17                two-and-a-half years as coalitions to learn 
 
       18                ourselves what the gas industry is all 
 
       19                about, the pros and cons, the risks and the 
 
       20                rewards. 
 
       21                         Also, we have spent a great deal of 
 
       22                time educating our folks regarding those 
 
       23                topics.  We have spent an enormous amount of 
 
       24                time developing landowner friendly contracts 
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        1                that will protect us far beyond what the 
 
        2                state's regulatories will protect us.  And 
 
        3                we feel pretty proud of the fact that we 
 
        4                have established a strong relationship with 
 
        5                our community.  I think our joint coalitions 
 
        6                represent a significant amount of the 
 
        7                acreages of this Southern Tier area.  And we 
 
        8                are not conceding to offers and have not 
 
        9                conceded to offers that we felt didn't 
 
       10                fulfill our objectives.  One, either living 
 
       11                up to our expectations relative to our 
 
       12                lease, or the monetary value that it would 
 
       13                bring to our community. 
 
       14                         We have, the Vestal Coalition, 
 
       15                turned down numerous offers of greater value 
 
       16                than what is being offered here today.  We 
 
       17                were offered several times from the very 
 
       18                company that you're dealing with, the 
 
       19                opportunity to execute a lease.  We found 
 
       20                them to be woefully inadequate, financially, 
 
       21                to support that opportunity.  This was about 
 
       22                a year ago.  They are depending, we believe, 
 
       23                on venture capitalist money, outside 
 
       24                funding.  They have little themselves.  They 
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        1                are basically acting as the voice piece of 
 
        2                investors to collect land that they will 
 
        3                sooner or later flip to somebody else and 
 
        4                make an enormous amount of money on it, that 
 
        5                they harvest the gas.  So, we turned them 
 
        6                down twice and went on our merry way. 
 
        7                         Some of the reasons we turned them 
 
        8                down were stated earlier.  We did also 
 
        9                investigate the background, and I won't 
 
       10                reiterate those comments, but we found that 
 
       11                also to be true.  So, that's kind of our 
 
       12                outlook on what we've done with Inflection. 
 
       13                         I guess I'm here just to caution 
 
       14                and warn you to make your decision after 
 
       15                having gathered all the facts and having 
 
       16                everything in focus.  $3,000 an acre today 
 
       17                would be fine, $6,000 an acre a year from 
 
       18                now would be great.  A better company down 
 
       19                the road would be great. 
 
       20                         Have them sign a contract that says 
 
       21                they will not flip in the first five years. 
 
       22                They won't sign that.  They won't sign it 
 
       23                for the first year.  As soon as the 
 
       24                regulatories are lifted, they're going to 



 
 
                                                                    68 
              Matter of Public Hearing 
 
 
 
        1                flip it and make a lot of money.  So, be 
 
        2                cautious of all of that. 
 
        3                         Secondly, I'd like to ask that 
 
        4                considerations are given to the four 
 
        5                legislators who represent a lot of our rural 
 
        6                area.  Ours personally in Vestal is not 
 
        7                going to be represented in this vote because 
 
        8                of the regulatory that's been put on the 
 
        9                decision-making process, and we feel that's 
 
       10                unfair.  I think our rural legislators have 
 
       11                a right to have a voice and represent us. 
 
       12                Thank you. 
 
       13                         THE CHAIRMAN:   The next speaker is 
 
       14                Barbara Kane-Lewis. 
 
       15                         A SPEAKER:   Good afternoon.  Can 
 
       16                you hear me okay?  My voice is a little 
 
       17                soft, so I have to remember to speak up. 
 
       18                         I'm today representing 617, and 
 
       19                probably more by now, because that was the 
 
       20                last number that I had when I left my house 
 
       21                a few hours ago, people who have signed a 
 
       22                petition and what we are asking is the 
 
       23                following:  To the Broome County 
 
       24                legislature, by signing this petition, we 
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        1                indicate that we oppose the adoption of 
 
        2                Broome County Resolution number 47, which is 
 
        3                scheduled to come before the Broome County 
 
        4                legislature on July 22, 2010. 
 
        5                         This resolution, if adopted, would 
 
        6                authorize a leasing agreement between Broome 
 
        7                County, located in the State of New York, 
 
        8                and Inflection Energy, LLC, to develop 
 
        9                natural gas and/or oil drilling production 
 
       10                on Broome County property.  We feel that 
 
       11                this is a complex issue that requires 
 
       12                further study and public comment before any 
 
       13                legislative action is taken.  So, I'm 
 
       14                representing those people. 
 
       15                         But I'm also representing myself 
 
       16                when I say that I believe that this number 
 
       17                of interested persons warrants a larger 
 
       18                public hearing.  The number of people that 
 
       19                we are having come forward warrants that you 
 
       20                spend a little more time listening to us.  I 
 
       21                would just ask for your consideration in 
 
       22                that way.  I respectfully ask that you hold 
 
       23                another hearing to allow more people to 
 
       24                speak. 
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        1                         You also will be voting on 
 
        2                Resolution 46, which includes the latest 
 
        3                attachment, Exhibit A, the full environment 
 
        4                assessment form.  I, as some of the other 
 
        5                speakers have stated, am very concerned that 
 
        6                this form is not comprehensive enough. 
 
        7                         Resolution 47 specifically states 
 
        8                that the lessee, Inflection Energy, agrees 
 
        9                to drill at least two wells on real property 
 
       10                subject to this lease, or on land pooled 
 
       11                therewith.  So, obviously, there would be 
 
       12                some drilling going on. 
 
       13                         Yet, the environmental assessment 
 
       14                form indicates that there will be no 
 
       15                disturbance of vegetation, no increase in 
 
       16                truck traffic, no increased noise, no 
 
       17                increased energy use and no anticipated 
 
       18                additional use of water.  It further states 
 
       19                that there will be no effect on groundwater 
 
       20                and no effect on water quality.  Although 
 
       21                I'm certainly not an expert in gas drilling 
 
       22                and production, I have visited active drill 
 
       23                sites.  Clearly, those operations do affect 
 
       24                energy use, air quality, noise levels, water 
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        1                quality, increased truck traffic and 
 
        2                disturbance of trees and vegetation. 
 
        3                         I ask that you revisit this issue 
 
        4                and take a more comprehensive view of the 
 
        5                process before proceeding ahead with any 
 
        6                action that would commit Broome County to 
 
        7                being part of gas drilling and production. 
 
        8                Specifically, please also review pages 6 
 
        9                through 20, and on page 20 the question that 
 
       10                is asked:  Is there likely to be public 
 
       11                controversy related to potential 
 
       12                environmental impacts?  This question on the 
 
       13                assessment is answered no.  I know for sure 
 
       14                that at least 600 people do not agree with 
 
       15                this answer.  Thank you very much. 
 
       16                         THE CHAIRMAN:   The next speaker is 
 
       17                Mark Kicsak. 
 
       18                         A SPEAKER:   Well, you know who I 
 
       19                am now.  Some of you already did, I suppose. 
 
       20                         The one thing that hasn't been 
 
       21                brought up here today is of prime interest 
 
       22                to me.  That's why I'm here, and that is the 
 
       23                citizens that live near the Broome County 
 
       24                landfill.  None of those have been even 
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        1                mentioned.  None of the comments have 
 
        2                addressed this, but as part of the Citizen's 
 
        3                Advisory Council in the '80s, the county 
 
        4                revealed to us that the landfill underneath 
 
        5                cell one, the water there was polluted and 
 
        6                moving in a southeasterly direction. 
 
        7                         I happened to be southeast, as are 
 
        8                some of my neighbors, and there's not a lot 
 
        9                of votes up there.  But the idea of sinking 
 
       10                drills through polluted groundwater is 
 
       11                insanity.  And I'm all for drilling, but I'm 
 
       12                not for drilling there.  It's nonsense. 
 
       13                         We all need money.  We all have 
 
       14                tight budgets.  You do.  I do.  The county 
 
       15                does.  But we have been host community out 
 
       16                there, Barker, Nanticoke, and I'm in 
 
       17                Chenango, but my property borders county 
 
       18                property.  You get up there and you screw up 
 
       19                my water, I'm done.  My property is worth 
 
       20                nothing and I've got no water to drink. 
 
       21                         Maybe you can sense that I'm hot. 
 
       22                I am.  This is irresponsibility on the part 
 
       23                of the county to consider drilling one drill 
 
       24                through ground pollution that could possibly 
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        1                connect that pollution to the aquifer that 
 
        2                supplies that small community that borders 
 
        3                that landfill.  That's really all I have to 
 
        4                say.  Thank you. 
 
        5                         THE CHAIRMAN:   We have got 
 
        6                Kathleen Eaton next. 
 
        7                         A SPEAKER:   Good evening.  I'm 
 
        8                Kathleen Eaton, a Binghamton resident.  I 
 
        9                represent four generations of my family 
 
       10                which are living in Binghamton at this time. 
 
       11                Obviously, we think that it's a good place 
 
       12                to live and we want to keep it that way. 
 
       13                         It's very upsetting to me that a 
 
       14                company that has only existed as a business 
 
       15                just two years offering a deal that has to 
 
       16                be agreed upon in less than 30 days is even 
 
       17                considered.  After living here 50 years, 
 
       18                it's hard to believe that we just take on a 
 
       19                company with such a short record for such a 
 
       20                great, big important decision. 
 
       21                         I attended the public health and 
 
       22                environment meeting.  I was one of the 
 
       23                fortunate ones able to get a seat.  Others 
 
       24                had to wait outside until someone left in 
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        1                order to be seated and to hear the 
 
        2                proceedings.  We were not allowed to 
 
        3                participate.  That's part of, I think, the 
 
        4                cause for this hearing.  I believe we need 
 
        5                many more hearings.  This is such an 
 
        6                important decision. 
 
        7                         It was shocking to hear that 
 
        8                Resolution 46, Exhibit A, was presented to 
 
        9                the committee in such short time that the 
 
       10                chair admitted he had not had time to study 
 
       11                the document.  He asked if others had had 
 
       12                time.  No agreement that the document had 
 
       13                been studied was presented.  Instead, it was 
 
       14                pushed to be signed, to move the lease along 
 
       15                as if we were insignificant -- as if it were 
 
       16                insignificant and, obviously, it's very 
 
       17                significant. 
 
       18                         It is frightening to think that 
 
       19                such an important and potentially dangerous 
 
       20                resolution as Resolution 47 could be handled 
 
       21                in a similar manner.  The public issues and 
 
       22                environment were not -- were just -- were 
 
       23                just not discussed, just deferred to the 
 
       24                DEC, the EPA.  That does not give me a sense 



 
 
                                                                    75 
              Matter of Public Hearing 
 
 
 
        1                of protection, care or concern by this 
 
        2                legislative body. 
 
        3                         Everything about this affects every 
 
        4                citizen of Broome County.  Each of us needs 
 
        5                more information and time to learn about 
 
        6                this proposal.  We need an economic 
 
        7                stimulus.  We need a sustainable flame, not 
 
        8                a dangerous spark of the economy.  Thank 
 
        9                you. 
 
       10                         THE CHAIRMAN:   We have now Victor 
 
       11                Furman. 
 
       12                         A SPEAKER:   Good evening.  I'm Vic 
 
       13                Furman.  I'm pro gas.  I'm pro drilling.  I 
 
       14                did sign this petition that went out with 
 
       15                the 600-plus signatures on it because I do 
 
       16                think Inflection is a bad choice for Broome 
 
       17                County. 
 
       18                         I would also like to reiterate the 
 
       19                fact that the four legislators who would not 
 
       20                be allowed to vote should be allowed to, 
 
       21                because they are representative of many 
 
       22                people in this county, and not just the city 
 
       23                people. 
 
       24                         It is important that we understand 
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        1                as a county that hydrofracturing into the 
 
        2                wall structure -- into deepwater reservoirs, 
 
        3                excuse me, that's nonsense.  It's important 
 
        4                that we realize hydrofracturing the wells in 
 
        5                this county, and anywhere in this state, has 
 
        6                been going on for over 40 years.  There is 
 
        7                argument about how much hydrofracture fluid 
 
        8                has been used, and the average is 80,000 
 
        9                gallons per well.  The new system of 
 
       10                hydrofracturing allows deep-well drilling on 
 
       11                a 640-acre lot compared to 40 acres. 
 
       12                         What the county wants to do with 
 
       13                the Broome County landfill is acceptable to 
 
       14                me and my way of thought, simply because 
 
       15                it's already polluted, as the gentleman 
 
       16                before me said.  That casing -- I'm glad you 
 
       17                find this amusing.  The casing that goes 
 
       18                down into the well won't be bypassed with 
 
       19                polluted water. 
 
       20                         It is actually three layers of 
 
       21                casing.  We have an outer casing that is 
 
       22                filled with concrete that comes up.  Then 
 
       23                another casing is drilled into that casing, 
 
       24                which is filled with concrete.  It comes up 
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        1                again.  And then the third casing which is 
 
        2                drilled.  There's absolutely no chance, and 
 
        3                there never has been, any recorded incident 
 
        4                of groundwater contamination caused by 
 
        5                hydrofracturing.  That's all I have to say. 
 
        6                         A SPEAKER:   Dimock, Pennsylvania. 
 
        7                         THE CHAIRMAN:   Thank you.  The 
 
        8                next speaker is Walter Hang. 
 
        9                         A SPEAKER:   Greetings.  My name is 
 
       10                Walter Hang.  I am the President of Toxics 
 
       11                Targeting, an environmental database firm 
 
       12                based in Ithaca, New York.  Toxic Targeting 
 
       13                has compiled extensive local, state and 
 
       14                federal government information for more than 
 
       15                550,000 known and potential toxic sites in 
 
       16                New York.  We have mapped and profiled more 
 
       17                than 6,400 sites in Broome County, including 
 
       18                landfills, Brownfields, leaking tanks and 
 
       19                spills, permitted pollution discharges and 
 
       20                hazardous waste generators. 
 
       21                         I recently learned that Broome 
 
       22                County had proposed to lease more than 170 
 
       23                public properties for natural gas 
 
       24                extraction.  My colleagues obtained a list 
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        1                of those properties and made a map of their 
 
        2                locations.  Parcels proposed for natural gas 
 
        3                leasing included senior citizen centers, 
 
        4                parkland, watersheds, a playground, a mobile 
 
        5                home, an airport and a solid waste 
 
        6                management landfill.  Sensitive receptors 
 
        7                near those parcels include schools, 
 
        8                churches, public water supply wells, 
 
        9                including one only 300 feet from the edge of 
 
       10                the property, related freshwater from 
 
       11                wetlands and thousands of residential homes. 
 
       12                All of these issues are of extreme concern. 
 
       13                         It is my understanding that Broome 
 
       14                County proposed that no drilling be allowed 
 
       15                on certain parcels and that all horizontal 
 
       16                hydrofracturing extraction activities comply 
 
       17                with the Supplemental Generic Environmental 
 
       18                Impact Statement, SGEIS, the New York State 
 
       19                Department of Environmental Conservation is 
 
       20                in the process of adopting.  Until an SGEIS 
 
       21                is adopted, there's a de facto moratorium on 
 
       22                horizontal hydrofracturing in New York's 
 
       23                Marcellus Shale formation.  The maps are 
 
       24                available tonight at toxictargeting.com. 
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        1                You can basically see where the schools are 
 
        2                vis-à-vis the proposed parcels. 
 
        3                         Toxic Targeting conducted a review 
 
        4                of hundreds of spills reportedly associated 
 
        5                with natural gas activities in New York. 
 
        6                That information was obtained from the DEC, 
 
        7                as well as health departments in Chautauqua, 
 
        8                Cattaraugus and Allegany counties.  We 
 
        9                identified fires, explosions, massive 
 
       10                uncontrolled releases, contaminated water 
 
       11                supplies, as well as home evacuations.  Many 
 
       12                of those problems were never cleaned up in 
 
       13                compliance with New York State remediation 
 
       14                requirements.  In one instance natural gas 
 
       15                migrated 8,000 feet, literally in a matter 
 
       16                of minutes, and forced 12 homes to be 
 
       17                evacuated, and that water has been 
 
       18                permanently polluted. 
 
       19                         You can also see several instances 
 
       20                of people who have either been paid off for 
 
       21                hydrofracting, the impact on the water 
 
       22                supply, or they have received offers to be 
 
       23                paid off.  That's all in New York State. 
 
       24                         Given the longstanding shortcomings 
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        1                of the DEC's existing regulation of natural 
 
        2                gas extracting activities, I drafted a 
 
        3                coalition letter to Governor Paterson 
 
        4                requesting that he withdraw the draft SGEIS 
 
        5                in order to address its inadequacies.  That 
 
        6                letter has now almost 10,000 signatories, 
 
        7                including hundreds of elected officials, 
 
        8                business owners and environmental group 
 
        9                individuals. 
 
       10                         Moreover, the U.S. Environmental 
 
       11                Protection Agency also identified numerous 
 
       12                shortcomings in DEC's draft, SGEIS. On 
 
       13                12/30/2010, EPA Region 2 wrote, quote, we 
 
       14                have concerns regarding the potential impact 
 
       15                to human health and the environment that we 
 
       16                believe warrant further scientific and 
 
       17                regulatory analysis.  Of particular concern 
 
       18                to EPA are issues involving water supply, 
 
       19                water quality, wastewater treatment 
 
       20                operations, local regional air quality, 
 
       21                management of naturally occurring 
 
       22                radioactive materials disturbed during 
 
       23                drilling, cumulative environmental impacts, 
 
       24                and the New York City watershed.  EPA 
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        1                recommended that these concerns be addressed 
 
        2                and essentially environmental protection 
 
        3                measures established prior to the completion 
 
        4                of the SEQRA process. 
 
        5                         So, for all these reasons, I urge 
 
        6                Broome County not to proceed with the 
 
        7                leasing of its public property for natural 
 
        8                gas extraction until a detailed sensitive 
 
        9                receptor survey has been conducted on all 
 
       10                the inadequacies of the draft SGEIS have 
 
       11                been resolved.  Absent comprehensive 
 
       12                environmental assessment and rigorous 
 
       13                regulatory safeguards, Broome County's 
 
       14                environment and citizens cannot be afforded 
 
       15                adequate protection from natural gas 
 
       16                drilling activities. 
 
       17                         Finally, I recently wrote 
 
       18                respectfully to County Executive Barbara 
 
       19                Fiala to bring to her attention 
 
       20                contamination problems at both the county 
 
       21                airport and solid waste landfill -- 
 
       22                         THE CHAIRMAN:   Time. 
 
       23                         A SPEAKER:   -- that reportedly do 
 
       24                not meet cleanup standards, and those data 
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        1                are posted on my website.  The last thing 
 
        2                that Broome County needs is more pollution 
 
        3                problems. 
 
        4                         THE CHAIRMAN:   The next speaker is 
 
        5                Andre LaClair. 
 
        6                         A SPEAKER:   Thank you for your 
 
        7                time.  I'd just like to propose, and just 
 
        8                from a perspective of, if I was sitting on 
 
        9                the legislative board, I'd ask you to 
 
       10                consider the answers to a series of 
 
       11                questions on this particular matter. 
 
       12                         The offer on the table from 
 
       13                Inflection Energy does represent a mostly 
 
       14                lower return than other leases that we've 
 
       15                seen in the paper.  So, I guess the question 
 
       16                I would ask the legislators, what do the 
 
       17                county residents gain in return for this low 
 
       18                market financial investment? 
 
       19                         So, based on that, hopefully, I 
 
       20                would ask, the next question is, do the 
 
       21                provisions of the lease provide for 
 
       22                environmental protection and oversight that 
 
       23                meet and, indeed, exceed proposed 
 
       24                recommendations and encouragements offered 
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        1                by the DEC's draft SGEIS?  This is prudent 
 
        2                before we move forward to know that DEC will 
 
        3                actually require this in the future, and 
 
        4                without a clear understanding of all the 
 
        5                full range of impacts possible with this 
 
        6                relatively new form of drilling technology. 
 
        7                         The next question I would offer up 
 
        8                was answered by Attorney Sluzar earlier 
 
        9                about leases of the public parks and the 
 
       10                natural places.  If this is, indeed, no 
 
       11                surface rights have been offered, then I 
 
       12                believe that that's a good thing. 
 
       13                         Next, does the proposed lease offer 
 
       14                any kind of phase approach to all the 
 
       15                drilling activities have a natural 
 
       16                consequence of signing the lease that will 
 
       17                minimize near drilling impact.  So, the 
 
       18                impact to roads and the quality of life for 
 
       19                residents in the vicinity of those 
 
       20                activities. 
 
       21                         The next question, will the lease 
 
       22                contain limitations of drilling activities 
 
       23                at the landfill that will respect 
 
       24                concessions by a promise to the people that 
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        1                live in the vicinity of the landfill that 
 
        2                have already been impacted by the activities 
 
        3                up there.  The gentlemen spoke quite frankly 
 
        4                to that moments before me. 
 
        5                         Then once the lease terms have 
 
        6                played out, do the legislators clearly 
 
        7                understand the consequences of the delivery 
 
        8                infrastructure upon the public, the land, 
 
        9                and if you do so, would you openly embrace 
 
       10                this if it was running across your property 
 
       11                or adjacent to where you live. 
 
       12                         So, based on that, I guess if you 
 
       13                can answer yes to all those questions, I'd 
 
       14                say, by all means, vote in favor of this. 
 
       15                We certainly do have an economic, fiscal 
 
       16                crisis on our hands, but the cost may be 
 
       17                later -- worse in the future than if we rush 
 
       18                into this at this point.  So, be sure you 
 
       19                understand, not only the content of the 
 
       20                lease, but a little vision to understand 
 
       21                what this is going to bring in the future. 
 
       22                Thank you. 
 
       23                         THE CHAIRMAN:   We're going to 
 
       24                stand adjourned for five minutes. 
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        1                         (Whereupon a short break was taken) 
 
        2                         THE CHAIRMAN:   If everyone can 
 
        3                take their seats, we will resume this public 
 
        4                hearing.  We just burned seven or eight 
 
        5                minutes.  We're going to go until 7:30 at 
 
        6                this point, see how many speakers we can get 
 
        7                through. 
 
        8                         We will start with -- I will start 
 
        9                with County Attorney Bill Gibson, who's 
 
       10                going to address 46.  There's been a couple 
 
       11                of questions having to do with the 
 
       12                environmental assessment.  I think we've had 
 
       13                three or four questions on that.  Mr. Gibson 
 
       14                will try to address that for a few minutes, 
 
       15                and then we will get right back into public 
 
       16                comment. 
 
       17                         MR. GIBSON:   Thank you, Chairman 
 
       18                Reynolds.  My name is Bill Gibson.  I serve 
 
       19                as special counsel for Joe Sluzar, the 
 
       20                County Attorney; Frank Evangelisti, the 
 
       21                director of planning and economic 
 
       22                development; and I worked on some of the 
 
       23                environmental aspects of Resolutions 46 and 
 
       24                47. 
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        1                         As we got into it, it turned out to 
 
        2                be kind of a strange situation.  Under the 
 
        3                regulations, if a governmental entity is 
 
        4                going to lease more than 100 acres of land, 
 
        5                it is subject to a full environment 
 
        6                assessment form and coordinated review. 
 
        7                Well, we asked, who do we coordinate it 
 
        8                with, and they said, well, all involved 
 
        9                agencies.  What's an involved agency?  An 
 
       10                agency that has control over your proposed 
 
       11                action. 
 
       12                         So, we said, well, what's the 
 
       13                action?  The action is the act of signing 
 
       14                the lease.  It is not really to do with the 
 
       15                use of lease premises once the lease is 
 
       16                signed, it's the act of signing the lease. 
 
       17                The only agency that has discretional 
 
       18                control over the authority of this is Broome 
 
       19                County. 
 
       20                         So, we ran into this dilemma.  It 
 
       21                seems sort of circular.  I mean, if we have 
 
       22                a negative declaration, but that's what it 
 
       23                sort of comes down to, that the use of the 
 
       24                premises, if the lease is authorized, is 
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        1                totally subject to DEC rules and 
 
        2                regulations, cannot be used for oil and gas 
 
        3                well drilling or surface rights unless the 
 
        4                DEC issues a permit.  The county has no 
 
        5                permitting process, the DEC has totally 
 
        6                preempted, in legal jargon, the whole 
 
        7                process.  So, what we came down to is the 
 
        8                negative declaration, and that was the 
 
        9                reason for it. 
 
       10                         We consulted with the DEC on this. 
 
       11                We consulted with our bond counsel, the 
 
       12                environmental specialist on this.  We 
 
       13                consulted with other county attorneys, and 
 
       14                the reality of it is, no county to date has 
 
       15                gone this route.  We stand alone.  It's 
 
       16                what's called a case of first impression. 
 
       17                So, that, hopefully, will explain a little 
 
       18                bit about what 46 is all about.  Thank you. 
 
       19                         THE CHAIRMAN:   Thank you, 
 
       20                Mr. Gibson. 
 
       21                         Our first -- our next speaker is 
 
       22                Yvonne Lucia. 
 
       23                         A SPEAKER:   Thank you.  I'm from 
 
       24                the Town of Binghamton.  I attended the 



 
 
                                                                    88 
              Matter of Public Hearing 
 
 
 
        1                public health and environmental public 
 
        2                meeting this past Wednesday and I was, like 
 
        3                several others have alluded to, was rather 
 
        4                alarmed that at that meeting there was 
 
        5                absolutely no discussion of either public 
 
        6                health issues or environmental issues as 
 
        7                related to the lease. 
 
        8                         Despite rhetoric to the contrary 
 
        9                that it was not about the money, a segment 
 
       10                of the meeting was devoted largely to a 
 
       11                discussion about budgetary problems with 
 
       12                moneys that have already been budgeted to 
 
       13                last year's budget from gas drilling 
 
       14                revenue. 
 
       15                         Secondly, I'm concerned with the 
 
       16                entire process, because I believe we would 
 
       17                not be having a public hearing today had not 
 
       18                70 concerned citizens come unannounced to 
 
       19                that meeting on Wednesday.  We were given no 
 
       20                opportunity to speak because of time 
 
       21                constraints.  Because of that, we approached 
 
       22                our legislators after the meeting demanding 
 
       23                to be heard, and later that night on the 
 
       24                county website was an announcement of a 
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        1                public hearing, which we are at today. 
 
        2                         The third point I'd like to make is 
 
        3                the discussion of the energy corridor, which 
 
        4                was brought up at that meeting, which seemed 
 
        5                to be news to a number of people on the 
 
        6                environmental committee, including 
 
        7                Mr. Nirchi, who did state at that meeting 
 
        8                that he had not heard of this concept of a 
 
        9                pipeline or water waste treatment 
 
       10                transportation, things going on to the Huron 
 
       11                campus.  I found that rather alarming, 
 
       12                again, that an issue of this magnitude was a 
 
       13                surprise to one of the legislators on this 
 
       14                body. 
 
       15                         I would also like to know what the 
 
       16                people who live in the Endicott plume would 
 
       17                feel about the notion that this is coming to 
 
       18                a neighborhood near them.  Thank you. 
 
       19                         THE CHAIRMAN:   Thank you. 
 
       20                         The next speaker is Sylvain 
 
       21                Ranieri.  Sylvain Ranieri. 
 
       22                         All right.  We will move on to Kris 
 
       23                Pixton. 
 
       24                         A SPEAKER:   Good evening.  Thank 
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        1                you for the opportunity to speak to you.  I 
 
        2                want to talk to you today about your failure 
 
        3                to consider relevant environmental issues 
 
        4                with respect to this lease, in spite of the 
 
        5                fact that this lease includes all of the 
 
        6                county parks.  Cole Park, Greenwood Park, 
 
        7                Hawkings Pond nature area, Aqua-Terra Park, 
 
        8                Finch Hollow nature center, the list goes 
 
        9                on.  Most of these parks include substantial 
 
       10                lakes and waterways.  Cole Park, as you 
 
       11                know, is a much loved county treasure. 
 
       12                         There seems to be a lot of 
 
       13                confusion in the public mind that the 
 
       14                difference between mineral rights, which 
 
       15                allow the taking of gas from under the 
 
       16                ground, and surface rights, which allows 
 
       17                drilling anywhere.  This confusion was made 
 
       18                much worse by a headline in the PRESS & SUN 
 
       19                BULLETIN on Saturday, which stated, 
 
       20                "sensitive land excluded from the gas lease 
 
       21                proposal," causing a lot of people to 
 
       22                believe that Broome County had removed all 
 
       23                the parklands and sensitive wetlands from 
 
       24                the lease deal. 
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        1                         Of course, this is not the case. 
 
        2                Nothing has changed.  Those parklands and 
 
        3                wetlands are all part of this deal.  At the 
 
        4                environmental committee meeting last 
 
        5                Wednesday, the county attorney stated that 
 
        6                the lease for this surface drilling in these 
 
        7                areas, as though that somehow makes it okay, 
 
        8                completely ignoring the fact that 
 
        9                contamination does not happen just at the 
 
       10                well pad. 
 
       11                         If this deal goes through and those 
 
       12                properties are leased, there will eventually 
 
       13                be drilling pads all around the parks.  The 
 
       14                drilling will go under the parklands, and 
 
       15                the chances of contaminating their many 
 
       16                lakes and waterways will be sizable.  Any 
 
       17                nearby spills are apt to end up in these 
 
       18                waterways because these well pads will be 
 
       19                quite close, and in our beautiful water-rich 
 
       20                area, water travels far, carrying surface 
 
       21                pollution along with it. 
 
       22                         Methane migration, which has been a 
 
       23                common problem in Pennsylvania, may be a 
 
       24                problem here, too.  There is even the 
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        1                possibility of an explosion or other 
 
        2                catastrophic accident.  Accidents happen. 
 
        3                         There will certainly be increased 
 
        4                air pollution from diesel fumes from the 
 
        5                many trucks which are required to drill or 
 
        6                frack a well, and later from the conditions 
 
        7                related to that gas production facility. 
 
        8                The peace and tranquility, which we all seek 
 
        9                when we go to a park, will be permanently 
 
       10                destroyed, replaced by the heavy industrial 
 
       11                activity that is required for natural gas 
 
       12                extraction and production, like pollution, 
 
       13                noise pollution, air pollution, water 
 
       14                pollution.  These will define the 
 
       15                profiteering for the next 30 years if our 
 
       16                parks are leased. 
 
       17                         Imagine taking any one of our parks 
 
       18                and putting it in the middle of a highly 
 
       19                industrialized zone.  Imagine industrial 
 
       20                activity, noise, smells, light, unceasing 24 
 
       21                hours a day, 7 days a week, surrounding the 
 
       22                park.  Imagine never knowing what might be 
 
       23                in the water in the lake or in the stream 
 
       24                that runs through the parks. 
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        1                         You don't have to drill through the 
 
        2                surface of the park to have all of these 
 
        3                problems.  Put the well pads nearby, close 
 
        4                enough to drill under the parkland and you 
 
        5                will effectively destroy the value of our 
 
        6                parks and wild areas for all of us. 
 
        7                         I was at the meeting last Wednesday 
 
        8                of the public health and environmental 
 
        9                protection meeting.  I expected to hear the 
 
       10                members discussing all the issues that I 
 
       11                just mentioned, plus a lot more.  I was 
 
       12                shocked when not one of these issues was 
 
       13                mentioned.  There was no discussion 
 
       14                whatsoever of the environment. 
 
       15                         Please fulfill your responsibility 
 
       16                to protect the health and welfare of the 
 
       17                citizens of Broome County, reject this lease 
 
       18                proposal.  Do not let yourself be railroaded 
 
       19                into signing away these mineral rights for 
 
       20                short-term gain and long-term ruination of 
 
       21                our precious public natural resources. 
 
       22                Thank you. 
 
       23                         THE CHAIRMAN:   We have got Steve 
 
       24                Westcott.  Steve Westcott. 



 
 
                                                                    94 
              Matter of Public Hearing 
 
 
 
        1                         We will move on to Alan Hochberg. 
 
        2                         A SPEAKER:   I will be brief 
 
        3                because many of the things I was going to 
 
        4                say have already been said by others. 
 
        5                         Just to summarize, it's clear that 
 
        6                this is a very complex issue which needs a 
 
        7                very comprehensive study of the 
 
        8                environmental and the economic impacts and 
 
        9                really needs an independent scientific 
 
       10                study, such as by the EPA, due to signings 
 
       11                before the drilling. 
 
       12                         I'll just skip over -- just to 
 
       13                personalize it.  I was in Dimock.  There's 
 
       14                some talk about how great the DEC is.  Well, 
 
       15                I went there and I saw home after home 
 
       16                polluted, which was 1,000 feet away from 
 
       17                their homes, 1,000 feet.  What is the 
 
       18                current regulations in the SGEIS as far as 
 
       19                how far from a municipal well someone can 
 
       20                be, 1,000 feet.  1,000 feet. 
 
       21                         The other thing is, when I even 
 
       22                initially read this document, in about 10 
 
       23                minutes I found information of the 255 
 
       24                spills that Walter Hang exposed, in about 10 
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        1                minutes, which was not even mentioned in the 
 
        2                document.  Of course, I'm just like stunned 
 
        3                and stunned and stunned from what I 
 
        4                intensively read -- you know, studied this 
 
        5                issue, especially in the last three to six 
 
        6                months.  For example, people have mentioned 
 
        7                this, the 2005, the exempt -- that gas 
 
        8                hydraulic fracturing is exempt from many 
 
        9                environmental regulations, including the 
 
       10                Safe Water Drinking Act. 
 
       11                         The thing with Broome County, with 
 
       12                all due respect, it looked at economic 
 
       13                analysis.  I think they're very superficial. 
 
       14                What's fundamentally wrong with them, what's 
 
       15                fundamentally wrong, it even lacks common 
 
       16                sense, is they don't look at the negative 
 
       17                impact or what primarily was called the 
 
       18                extranalities, such as air and water 
 
       19                pollution and how they will be paid for, and 
 
       20                the impact of them.  So, it's very, 
 
       21                extremely superficial and looking at just 
 
       22                short-term economic impact, not even long 
 
       23                term. 
 
       24                         So, this is -- based on that, I'm 



 
 
                                                                    96 
              Matter of Public Hearing 
 
 
 
        1                just urging people to vote no.  When people 
 
        2                I speak to and are more knowledgeable about 
 
        3                these things, it seems hard to believe how 
 
        4                someone would want to vote yes.  Thanks. 
 
        5                         THE CHAIRMAN:   I have Mr. Nixon. 
 
        6                         A SPEAKER:   I was wondering if 
 
        7                Dixon or Nixon.  I'm here on my own, I'm not 
 
        8                with any group.  I'm just representing 
 
        9                myself and my public access broadcast, TV 
 
       10                broadcast on Tuesday nights at 7:00 PM.  I 
 
       11                did do a broadcast on this a month or so ago 
 
       12                and I'm not going to repeat it, but I have 
 
       13                something to say.  I jotted down a few 
 
       14                comments. 
 
       15                         America the Beautiful, we know the 
 
       16                song, versus America the desecrated, and 
 
       17                there's no song on that.  No one sits down 
 
       18                to write a song about America the 
 
       19                desecrated. 
 
       20                         Scranton during the 1940s, and I 
 
       21                went through there in uniform, was ugly.  It 
 
       22                was a coal mining slag heap city.  Now, 60 
 
       23                years later, it has been cleaned up at great 
 
       24                cost over those years, as you probably know, 
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        1                many of you.  So, they had to repair what 
 
        2                went wrong.  I don't want that to happen to 
 
        3                Broome County.  Right now, they're better 
 
        4                than us in terms of beauty. 
 
        5                         Now, early on, California and 
 
        6                portions of other western states, including 
 
        7                desert basins, were desecrated from 
 
        8                free-wheeling mineral and metal mining. 
 
        9                Then it mostly ended, partly because the 
 
       10                federal government set aside and protected 
 
       11                what is now beautiful portions of America, 
 
       12                the national parks, the forests, those 
 
       13                special mountains and those special desert 
 
       14                basins.  If you haven't gone through them, 
 
       15                go through them, they're beautiful. 
 
       16                         Other land portions of America, in 
 
       17                Oklahoma, Texas, Louisiana, and other 
 
       18                western and southwestern states are now 
 
       19                desecrated and ugly because of oil and gas 
 
       20                mining.  The Dnieper River in the old Soviet 
 
       21                Union that runs north to south, that empties 
 
       22                into the gulf, that empties into the Black 
 
       23                Sea, I was there, I was in the Ukraine.  It 
 
       24                was polluted by industrial waste sanctioned 
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        1                by the government. 
 
        2                         Now, that's what happened in the 
 
        3                Gulf of Mexico.  The drilling in the Gulf of 
 
        4                Mexico was sanctioned by the federal 
 
        5                government, and that's -- we repeated what 
 
        6                the Soviets did in the Gulf of Mexico, and 
 
        7                now that's the problem. 
 
        8                         I don't think anyone can deny that 
 
        9                most land in our country, in our County of 
 
       10                Broome, is mostly beautiful.  Principally, 
 
       11                county-owned land, by design, from the 
 
       12                initiative of the people and because they 
 
       13                are wise, they let the government 
 
       14                representatives make it happen. 
 
       15                         Things have appeared to have 
 
       16                changed.  At a meeting with Joe Sluzar, who 
 
       17                was representing Barbara Fiala, I think it 
 
       18                was two years ago or last year, he spoke 
 
       19                about gas drilling, fracturing, the whole 
 
       20                process.  He put some of it to us tonight, 
 
       21                and he promoted it, both on private 
 
       22                properties and the Broome County public 
 
       23                land.  I think he was representing a 
 
       24                major -- major special interest gas 
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        1                companies behind this PR campaign. 
 
        2                         THE CHAIRMAN:   Time, Mr. Nixon. 
 
        3                         A SPEAKER:   Then, since state and 
 
        4                federal governments have become more 
 
        5                involved, in the end, I think, that many 
 
        6                who -- that those of you who do vote against 
 
        7                this will come before the voters, and based 
 
        8                upon this vote here, you will lose your 
 
        9                jobs.  I think that might happen. 
 
       10                         I'm going to propose detailed 
 
       11                Broome County and private land gas maps, not 
 
       12                this map.  I want a real comprehensive map 
 
       13                put forth by the gas company, Inflection, 
 
       14                other drilling companies and from Broome 
 
       15                County. 
 
       16                         The names of fracturing chemicals 
 
       17                to be pumped into the ground, I want to know 
 
       18                exactly what those -- the names of those 
 
       19                chemicals will be. 
 
       20                         And details of how groundwater 
 
       21                aquifer under Broome County will be changed 
 
       22                from gas drilling.  How will water treatment 
 
       23                facilities affect -- be affected by -- how 
 
       24                will the watershed be affected by these gas 
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        1                drilling facilities? 
 
        2                         And when they leave, what will be 
 
        3                left, when that gas drilling company leaves? 
 
        4                Will it be different or the same from 
 
        5                watershed aquifers supplying water to 
 
        6                Syracuse and New York City, where gas 
 
        7                drilling was withheld or prohibited?  Why 
 
        8                are we doing it here and they're prohibiting 
 
        9                it?  What are the reasons?  On this issue, 
 
       10                would you be agents of the people or of the 
 
       11                gas drilling companies? 
 
       12                         I think a nonbonding, nonbinding 
 
       13                resolution should answer this issue.  Put it 
 
       14                before the people, nonbonding resolution. 
 
       15                         THE CHAIRMAN:   It's time. 
 
       16                         A SPEAKER:   Then the issue of 
 
       17                liability, if something goes wrong, if we 
 
       18                have something -- if we have a disaster, 
 
       19                and it can happen any time. 
 
       20                         THE CHAIRMAN:   That's five 
 
       21                minutes. 
 
       22                         A SPEAKER:   Who will be liable? 
 
       23                Will Broome County be liable?  Will the 
 
       24                representatives of Broome County be liable? 
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        1                What will happen there?  Or will the people 
 
        2                be liable for a gas drilling disaster in 
 
        3                Broome County if this goes through? 
 
        4                         I suggest on the -- for the people, 
 
        5                and I think I do represent most of the 
 
        6                people -- 
 
        7                         THE CHAIRMAN:   Mr. Nixon, we've 
 
        8                got -- 
 
        9                         A SPEAKER:   -- please vote against 
 
       10                this issue, 46 and 47. 
 
       11                         THE CHAIRMAN:   Our next speaker is 
 
       12                Barbara Thomas.  Barbara Thomas.  Barbara 
 
       13                Thomas. 
 
       14                         Charlie Manasse.  Charlie Manasse. 
 
       15                         A SPEAKER:   Thank you.  Chief 
 
       16                Executive Fiala, legislators, citizens, 
 
       17                thank you for this opportunity. 
 
       18                         I am reminded of about three weeks 
 
       19                ago when about 300 of us went on buses, went 
 
       20                to Albany.  I don't know if Clifford Crouch 
 
       21                is here.  Clifford Crouch is an assembly 
 
       22                person for New York State representing 
 
       23                Chenango County.  And Clifford Crouch, I'll 
 
       24                paraphrase briefly what he said, and I'll 
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        1                add a time element that's mine. 
 
        2                         Basically what he said, I feel like 
 
        3                Elizabeth Taylor's eighth husband.  I know 
 
        4                what I've got to do, but how can I make it 
 
        5                interesting and in under five minutes.  That 
 
        6                was supposed to be a joke. 
 
        7                         I come to you in a couple 
 
        8                capacities.  I'm the former town supervisor 
 
        9                for the Town of Barker and, also, I am the 
 
       10                chairperson of the steering committee at the 
 
       11                Countyline Landowner's Coalition, with over 
 
       12                20,000 acres and growing.  As far as this 
 
       13                contract with Inflection is concerned, I 
 
       14                urge the legislators to vote no against both 
 
       15                46 and 47 resolutions.  I've been studying 
 
       16                this thing for two-and-a-half years, as have 
 
       17                most of the people involved in coalitions. 
 
       18                         I'm also upset the four legislators 
 
       19                who have been asked not to comment, not to 
 
       20                vote on this, have been recused from this, I 
 
       21                would ask the attorney, the County Attorney 
 
       22                to reconsider his opinion of that.  As far 
 
       23                as I remember in school, I was taught that a 
 
       24                person is innocent until proven guilty. 
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        1                         And as far as conflict of interest 
 
        2                is concerned, again, the vice president of 
 
        3                this country in the past administration had 
 
        4                obvious conflicts and, you know, has not 
 
        5                been asked to recuse himself from that 
 
        6                legislation. 
 
        7                         Another observation I would like to 
 
        8                make, and I will try to keep it under five 
 
        9                minutes.  I'm not good at that.  Of all of 
 
       10                the speakers here today, I've listened to 
 
       11                the whole thing, it's interesting, there are 
 
       12                people who are totally against drilling in 
 
       13                any form, okay.  They don't want any 
 
       14                drilling.  Then we have people in coalitions 
 
       15                who are coming up here.  I have not heard, I 
 
       16                think maybe one opinion from one of the 
 
       17                labor unions that is for passing the 
 
       18                contract with Inflection.  But, basically, 
 
       19                all the people who are anti-drilling, are 
 
       20                anti-drilling. 
 
       21                         Then we have the people from the 
 
       22                coalitions who have studied this, and the 
 
       23                legislations who have studied it.  It's not 
 
       24                a good deal.  So, to me, the vast majority 
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        1                of the people here, we're kind of all on the 
 
        2                same side of the issue, whether we favor 
 
        3                drilling or not drilling, you're against 
 
        4                this contract with Inflection.  All together 
 
        5                on that. 
 
        6                         There's some serious questions I 
 
        7                have about it.  Is my time almost up?  The 
 
        8                -- I heard one of the provisions was that 
 
        9                they were going to pipe leachate from the 
 
       10                county landfill.  Actually, I was -- when I 
 
       11                was  town supervisor, that was in the '70s, 
 
       12                late '70s and early '80s, I was involved in 
 
       13                the original deal, which the Town of Barker 
 
       14                spearheaded, which allowed the county 
 
       15                landfill to be in the Town of Barker. 
 
       16                         There was a leachate problem back 
 
       17                then.  And, unfortunately, it got passed and 
 
       18                that was where the landfill ended up.  They 
 
       19                promised never to expand it.  And I don't 
 
       20                know, it's what, several thousand acres now. 
 
       21                         Be that as it may, one of the 
 
       22                provisions which I understand is to pipe the 
 
       23                leachate, which now is in excess, it can't 
 
       24                be handled and treated at the landfill. 
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        1                They're trucking it to Ithaca and other 
 
        2                processing plants.  So, the concept of 
 
        3                piping it to the Huron campus, I think is a 
 
        4                great one. 
 
        5                         I do have some serious questions 
 
        6                about the capacity of the processing plant 
 
        7                at the Huron campus.  Can it handle the 
 
        8                leachate?  Can it handle all those fluids? 
 
        9                So, that's an issue. 
 
       10                         Also, the price of $3,000, with all 
 
       11                due respect to revenue anticipation, as a 
 
       12                executive for the Town of Barker, I had 
 
       13                serious questions, too.  And with all due 
 
       14                respect to anyone that does a budget, you 
 
       15                don't have any idea what the revenues are 
 
       16                going to be. 
 
       17                         You're trying to figure a tax base. 
 
       18                You're trying to keep it as low as you can. 
 
       19                You cannot anticipate sales tax revenues, 
 
       20                there's a lot of things you cannot 
 
       21                anticipate.  So, with all due respect to the 
 
       22                budget, unfortunately, the gas revenues 
 
       23                which were probably going to happen did not 
 
       24                happen.  But to sell them now for $3,000 is 
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        1                very shortsighted, especially with what's 
 
        2                going on in Pennsylvania. 
 
        3                         The other thing is, as was 
 
        4                mentioned earlier by an earlier speaker, it 
 
        5                was said that one of the justifications for 
 
        6                accepting that lower number is that they're 
 
        7                taking land that may not be suited 
 
        8                geologically for drilling.  Well, the truth 
 
        9                of the matter is the deals were negotiated 
 
       10                with coalitions, with their entire lands in 
 
       11                the coalitions in Pennsylvania.  So, there 
 
       12                were lands in those deals that also were not 
 
       13                suited or may not have geological 
 
       14                characteristics capable of drilling.  So, 
 
       15                that aggregate price of 3,000 is much too 
 
       16                low based on those comparisons. 
 
       17                         I would also say that the county 
 
       18                has sponsored several gas summits, to which 
 
       19                local coalitions steering committees members 
 
       20                were invited, and I attended several of 
 
       21                those and I thank the county for sponsoring 
 
       22                those. 
 
       23                         I thought the coalitions 
 
       24                representing so much land as we do, would 
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        1                work with the county.  If the legislature 
 
        2                accepts this $3,000 per acre number, it 
 
        3                undercuts all the rest of us.  We're shot. 
 
        4                Inflection or whoever else is going to say, 
 
        5                well, your county said it's three grand an 
 
        6                acre, you should, too.  So, I'm against it 
 
        7                on that. 
 
        8                         Okay, also I will say, earlier it 
 
        9                was said -- 
 
       10                         THE CHAIRMAN:   Time. 
 
       11                         A SPEAKER:   I'll just quickly say 
 
       12                that the 640-acre size is plus or minus 10 
 
       13                percent.  You subtract 64 from 640, it drops 
 
       14                down to about 560, 570 -- okay, 580.  Excuse 
 
       15                me. 
 
       16                         When you do that, you only need 60 
 
       17                percent of that.  The land in Cole Park 
 
       18                makes that unit feasible to allow compulsory 
 
       19                integration for any one of the neighboring 
 
       20                properties.  And, also, the state has 40 
 
       21                acres in amongst the drilling in the other 
 
       22                units, which they can compulsorate (sic) 
 
       23                almost anybody in the county.  If they have 
 
       24                control of 60 percent of a 40-acre parcel, 
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        1                that's 24 acres. 
 
        2                         Thank you.  Please vote no to both 
 
        3                Resolution 46 and 47.  Thank you. 
 
        4                         THE CHAIRMAN:   It's 25 of 8:00 at 
 
        5                this point, and we've got another 36 people 
 
        6                that have signed up, which will be 
 
        7                approximately two hours' time.  We don't 
 
        8                have the -- we have the building open. 
 
        9                We've got the stenographer for a certain 
 
       10                period of time.  We don't have time to 
 
       11                continue at this point. 
 
       12                         So, for those of you that came here 
 
       13                tonight, were unable to speak publicly, I'm 
 
       14                sorry about that.  We did the best.  I would 
 
       15                urge you to submit written comments to the 
 
       16                legislative clerk.  I've given you Chris 
 
       17                Marion's e-mail address once. I'm going to 
 
       18                give it to you again.  It's 
 
       19                cmarion@co.broome.ny.us, or our fax, 
 
       20                778-8869. 
 
       21                         You can submit comments right 
 
       22                through the end of business on Wednesday. 
 
       23                They're going to be considered part of the 
 
       24                public record.  We will provide those and 
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        1                receive those.  So, with that, this meeting 
 
        2                is closed. 
 
        3                            - - - - - 
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